Aalborg Universitet



Global Review of Social Science Integration with Natural Resource Management

Research report to the North Pacific Research Board Ounanian, Kristen; Delaney, Alyne; Hadjimichael, Maria; Jacobsen, Rikke Becker

Publication date: 2013

Link to publication from Aalborg University

Citation for published version (APA):

Ounanian, K., Delaney, A., Hadjimichael, M., & Jacobsen, R. B. (2013). Global Review of Social Science Integration with Natural Resource Management: Research report to the North Pacific Research Board. IFM -Innovative Fisheries Management.

General rights

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

- Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study or research.
- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal -

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us at vbn@aub.aau.dk providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

See discussions, stats, and author profiles for this publication at: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/273440743

Global Review of Social Science Integration with Natural Resource Management

Conference Paper · April 2013

citation 0	S	reads 39		
4 autho	rs , including:			
	Kristen Ounanian Aalborg University 9 PUBLICATIONS 108 CITATIONS SEE PROFILE		Alyne Delaney Aalborg University 47 PUBLICATIONS 244 CITATIONS SEE PROFILE	
	Rikke Becker JacobsenAalborg University14 PUBLICATIONSSEE PROFILE			
Some o	f the authors of this publication are also workin	g on these	related projects:	
Project United Nations Voluntary Guidelines for Sustaining Small-Scale Fisheries View project				
Project	MERCES: Marine Ecosystem Restoration in Ch	anging Euro	opean Seas View project	

All content following this page was uploaded by Kristen Ounanian on 12 December 2015.

GLOBAL REVIEW OF SOCIAL SCIENCE INTEGRATION WITH NATURAL RESOURCE MANAGEMENT

Research report to the North Pacific Research Board

Written by

Kristen Ounanian Alyne Delaney, PhD and Maria Hadjimichael, PhD with contributions from Rikke Becker Jacobsen



INNOVATIVE FISHERIES MANAGEMENT - an Aalborg University Research Centre

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Executive Summary	iii.
Introduction	1
I. Social science engagement in natural resource management	2
I.A.1. FCMA: National Standard 8, Section 303(b)(6), and terms defined in the Act	2
I.A.2. Social Impact Assessment: current methods and new directions	3
I.B. Mind the data gap: Incorporating sociocultural indicators in fisheries management	4
I.B.1. Barriers to interdisciplinary science	4
I.B.1.a. Qualitative methods in a quantitatively oriented paradigm	7
I.B.1.b. Can't beat 'em? Join 'em! Movement toward quantitative methods within	
NOAA Social Science Branch	8
I.B.2. Challenges in defining and operationalizing <i>community</i> , <i>fisheries dependence</i> ,	
and social sustainability	11
I.C. Engaging social science in economic analysis	15
I.C.I. Efficiency, productivity, and distributional effects	18
1.C.2. Implications of rationalized fisheries management for communities and the public	19
I.C.3. Evaluation of the methodologies that help balance the role of economics	20
II. Current approaches to ecological research integrating natural and social sciences	20
II.A. Social-ecological systems perspective and resilience theory	20
II.B. Ecosystem Goods and Services	23
II.B.1. Conceptualization of Ecosystem Goods and Services	23
II.B.2. Valuation of Goods and Services	25
II.C. Local ecological/fisheries knowledge	26
III. Cases	28
III.A. Fisheries management in Chile	28
III.A.1. Co-management as a way to improve socio-ecological sustainability	28
III.A.2. Understanding the reasons of its success and realizing subtle problems	29
III.B. Critical dilemmas in Greenlandic Halibut fisheries management	31
III.B.1. Social Impact Assessment of the Greenland Halibut Management Plan	32
III.B.2. Review of definitions and measurements of social sustainability in the	
Arctic context	33
III.C. Observations and reflections from STECF and Framework 7 research projects	35
IV. Synthesis: literature, cases, and implications for management of	
fisheries in Alaska	36
IV.A. Discussion and key conclusions	36
IV.B. Implications for NPRB's research agenda and work in the Alaskan context	39
References	42

Executive Summary

This report aims to inform the North Pacific Research Board (NPRB) of the key developments and contemporary epistemological discussions found within the social science disciplines in relation to fisheries policy and management. The main objective is to describe relevant ways that social science is integrated with natural resource management around the world, using relevant case studies to strengthen the arguments. There are a number of reasons why social considerations have become "a distant third" in management decision over biological and economic ones, from the misinterpretation of the discipline by natural scientists, to the fact that the nature of the data social science normally provides are not easily formatted for policymakers and managers.

As highlighted in this report, methodologies for the collection and integration of different types of data exist, but face a number of challenges. The list of such approaches presented in this review is by no means exhaustive but the authors believe that these methods are relevant for Alaska:

- Social Impact Assessment (SIA) is one of the primary methods used to incorporate social sciences into natural resource management. There are a number of social indicators, which can be used in SIA, but the form some data take limits their incorporation into fisheries management plans and policies. However, including only the data that can be quantified and which fit into the dominant disciplinary frameworks of biology and economics, though necessary, risk excluding key social and cultural dynamics that are not easily enumerated or monetized.
- A socio-ecological system (SES) perspective can help integrate social and ecological aspects of a system shifting the focus from solely the biological and economic aspects. In contrast to attempting to control natural resources for stable or maximum production and short-term economic gain, a resilience approach, where the system is able to absorb disturbance and reorganize, aims to achieve sustainable long-term delivery of environmental benefits linked to human wellbeing. By combining the insights gained through theory development and those derived from qualitative analysis of different case studies, the understanding of how social-ecological systems operate can be improved, with the possibility to extract generalities about the fundamental processes that structure the interactions between human societies and ecological systems.
- Work in ecosystem goods and services highlight efforts to fold social and cultural indicators into valuation schema, but as explained there are many limitations to the current methodologies. Nonetheless, perhaps this is one way in which social facets will inform economic models and provide more realistic predictions of fisheries systems.
- The integration of Local Ecological Knowledge (LEK) with science and management knowledge (SMK) can greatly enhance management success: i) the breadth and depth of local knowledge complements general scientific knowledge, ii) local knowledge contributes place-based, fine-scale spatial and temporal information, management techniques, and institutions; and iii) SMK contributes an understanding of contemporary large-scale ecological processes historically not encountered by LEK. Consequently, given the complementary nature of LEK and SMK, the integration of the two can potentially enhance the resilience of socio-ecological systems by providing a

diversity of knowledge and data for problem solving, though integration is not easy to achieve.

The case studies reviewed were selected because of their contextual relevance with natural resource management in Alaska. Their common message contends that management seldom works best when taken directly off the shelf and abstracted from the social, cultural, and economic context. Different methods from social science can assist in avoiding such scenarios when "one size fits all," seems to suit very few.

- The Chilean case study on the implementation of a Territorial Use Rights in Fisheries (TURFs) provided an example where the definition and differentiation of the fleet (artisanal and commercial) promoted continued diversity within the fishery, a key point in resilience both in ecological and social contexts. Nevertheless, the fact that the system failed to incorporate different facets of LEK meant that there were areas where the new regime replaced a successful traditional system, which then suffered the adverse consequences of a collapsed fishery because it ignored the local dynamics.
- The case study on Greenland and the adoption of Individual Transferable Quotas to restructure the fishery in a way that would benefit society at large showed the potential far-reaching impacts at the community level in cases where there is a limited amount of alternative livelihood opportunities. The Greenlandic case also shows that boats that were allowed to seek fishing opportunities farther away could fish out other areas important to subsistence fishing. Therefore, this case highlights how qualitative work uncovers unseen (or unrealized) subgroups and interests in natural resource management contexts. It is often that the less quantifiable aspects of fishing or those not easily operationalized in variables go unnoticed, along with the qualitative understandings of different subgroups, which limits the ability to project reality.
- The final case study presents the authors' experiences on numerous research projects in the EU on the integration of social sciences in natural resource management. Natural scientists and policymakers for example, believe that stakeholders with a large interest in a resource will find a way to be involved and express their views in the decision-making process, given that the process is open and allows for participation. That is true in the case when stakeholders have the resources and knowledge to follow such processes. In the case of more vulnerable or less politically connected groups, the ability and resources to be involved in the process are significantly less, something particularly salient in Alaska.

Alaska is a unique place when considering the integration of social science with management of natural resources. With the highest percentage of native Alaskan and American Indians, from whom many still have a traditional subsistence livelihoods and culture, natural resource management in Alaska, has a number of distinctive factors to take up, that be fisheries, forestry, mining, oil extraction, etc. Understanding local context represents a central theme in this review. The development of Community Profiles within NOAA's social science research agenda exemplifies the attention to this level of impact. The authors highlight the need for the NPRB supplementing research initiatives that will assist in filling data gaps but not solely quantitative ones. Qualitative methods and ethnography have a big role to play in understanding the value of fishing and maritime livelihoods at different spatial scales, balancing from the current attention in a bioeconomic to a more socio-ecological system.

Introduction

Historically, natural resource management has used biological and physical science disciplines and methodologies to provide the necessary data for making informed environmental policies and management decisions. From the 1970s and especially 1980s, economics was increasingly incorporated as an additional discipline to include the human aspect of natural resource harvesting into management. Though the inclusion of economics was a positive step, research and governing agencies often overlook the (non-economic) social sciences in favor of the biological and solely quantitative sciences for understanding 'natural' systems. However, human behaviors are a part of the ecological systems in which they are found. Key insights into human behavior and social systems are generated best through social science research. Consequently, successful resource management must necessarily integrate both social and natural sciences.

This report was undertaken to inform the North Pacific Research Board (NPRB) of the key developments and contemporary epistemological discussions within the social science disciplines in relation to fisheries policy and management. The main objective is to describe relevant ways that social science is integrated with natural resource management around the world, providing relevant case studies to strengthen the arguments.

Integration of the natural and social sciences in resource management is not an easy task, as the discussion will show. Yet there are examples from around the world of successful cases. There are also lessons to be learned from the less successful attempts to integrate social science with natural resource management.

This report provides case studies from Greenland and Chile to inform the Alaskan situation. The case studies include information on the social, scientific, political and management structures that form the background for natural resource management in these areas.

With the primary goal in mind, the information is organized along the following lines:

- A review of social science engagement in natural resource management, including incorporating sociocultural indicators in fisheries research, methods and directions in Social Impact Assessment (SIA), and the increasing use of quantitative methods in some fisheries social science circles;
- A discussion of challenges in defining and operationalizing key terms (e.g., fisheries dependency and social sustainability) and methods (e.g., economic analyses);
- A discussion of specific approaches to ecological research integrating natural and social sciences, including social-ecological systems perspective and resilience theory, ecosystem goods and services, and local ecological/fisheries knowledge;
- The presentation of case studies including fisheries management in Chile and Greenland;
- The presentation of fisheries management, policy, and research in the European Union (EU), including observations and reflections from our own experiences with European Commission scientific advice generation and participation on EU research projects; and
- The conclusion, which entails a synthesis of the literature, cases, and implications for management of marine resources in Alaska.

I. Social science engagement in natural resource management

I.A.1. FCMA: National Standard 8, Section 303(b)(6), and terms defined in the Act

The Magnuson-Stevens Fishery Conservation and Management Act of 1976 (FCMA) and its subsequent reauthorizations, including the Sustainable Fisheries Act of 1996, govern fisheries within the United States' Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ). Guided by ten National Standards, the National Oceanic Atmospheric Administration (NOAA), its National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS), and system of eight Regional Fishery Management Councils (herein, Councils) produce fisheries management plans, which are to incorporate social and economic considerations while managing at the level of optimum yield. Defined in the FCMA, optimum yield cannot exceed maximum sustainable yield (MSY) as such level can only be "*reduced* by any relevant economic, social, or ecological factor," (P.L. 94-265 § Sec. 301 104-297, emphasis added). While debated on differing views of sustainability, the FCMA no doubt tries to reconcile the interest to conserve marine fisheries while at the same time preserving, perhaps protecting, American commercial fisheries interests and reliant communities as reflected in the National Standards and in its objectives.

Evidence of the interest to preserve communities and incorporate social and cultural dimensions into fisheries policy and management exists in a few different sections of the FCMA. Numerous accounts herald National Standard 8 as the sentinel that social and cultural aspects of communities would receive due inquiry when assessing proposed regulatory changes (Colburn, Abbott-Jamieson, and Clay 2006; Abbott-Jamieson and Clay 2010). Nonetheless, the text of National Standard 8 culminates with the designed purpose to, "minimize adverse economic impacts," and no such reference to social or cultural aspects (P.L. 94-265 § Sec. 301 104-297). The full text of National Standard 8 reads:

(8) Conservation and management measures shall, consistent with the conservation requirements of this Act (including the prevention of overfishing and rebuilding of overfished stocks), take into account the importance of fishery resources to fishing communities in order to (A) provide for the sustained participation of such communities, and (B) to the extent practicable, minimize adverse economic impacts on such communities (P.L. 94-265 § Sec. 301 104-297).

Indeed, National Standard 8 references "fishing communities" and the special interest that management shall make toward these entities, recognizing that "sustained participation of such communities" shall be considered within the context of conservation. The Act defines *fishing community* as "A community which is substantially dependent on or substantially engaged in the harvest or processing of fishery resources to meet social and economic needs, and includes fishing vessel owners, operators, and crew and United States fish processors that are based in such community," (P.L. 94-265 § Sec. 3. 104-297). Nonetheless, operationalizing this definition has proven difficult (Jacob et al. 2001; Jepson & Jacob 2007), a discussion to which we will return.

Less exalted, although still a key component of FCMA, Section 303(b)(6) outlines attention to "cultural and social framework relevant to the fisher and any affected fishing communities,"

when creating limited access privilege programs such as Individual Fishing Quotas (P.L. 94-265 Sec. 303(b)(6)). Furthermore, fishery impact statements, an original requirement of the 1976 Act (as opposed to National Standard 8's birth in the 1996 reauthorization), "Shall assess, specify, and describe the likely effects, if any, of the conservation and management measures on—(A) participants in the fisheries and fishing communities affected by the plan or amendment," (P.L. 94-265 Sec. 303(a)(9)). Lastly, National Standard 2 states that the best available science shall provide the basis for fisheries conservation and management (P.L. 94-265 § Sec. 301. 98-623). Consequently, National Standard 2 is often thought to promote the research agenda of biologists, ecologists, oceanographers, and others studying the biological, chemical, and physical interactions of fisheries and their habitats. However, if we reflect, how have we incorporated the "best available" social science into this interest of scientifically informed policy? Consequently, this paper tries to address this question through a review of contemporary debates among social science may inform policy and management.

I.A.2. Social Impact Assessment: current methods and new directions

Social Impact Assessment (SIA) is a key methodology for assessing the effects of policy or management on a community or group. We include SIA as a part of this discussion for two central reasons:

- 1. It is a methodology that often incorporates social, economic, and biological data; and
- 2. It is a methodology that focuses on the human aspect of socio-ecological systems and human behavior.

As numerous biologists have been heard to say, "we don't mange fish, we manage people," so if successful management is sought after, then the human element must be taken into consideration.

What is SIA?

First, how is the incorporation of social data achieved in policymaking? SIA is an artifact of the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA), represents one of the primary methods for incorporating social science into natural resource management. SIA has continued to develop into what can be described as a hybrid of a social science field and a component of policymaking (Freudenburg 1986). Yet, while the field of SIA has continued to mature, the question of how to incorporate science into a largely political process still remains, at least within fishery management (Jepson and Jacob 2007). Social impact assessment is a systematic appraisal of the quality of life of individuals and their communities where their environment is affected by policy changes, such as through fisheries management and recovery plans (Delaney 2007). The term social impacts refers to changes to individuals and communities due to a management action that alters the way "in which people live, work, relate to one another, organize to meet their needs, and generally cope as members of a fisheries society," (Wilson, et al. 1998). SIA "provides a realistic appraisal of possible social ramifications and suggestions for management alternatives and possible mitigation measures," (Delaney 2007, 18). As a methodology, SIA developed across various environmental and development milieu through interactions among researchers, managers, and local groups. In the United States, the SIA methodology has been in use as part of fisheries management for more than a decade.

It is important to involve all sub-groupings of fishers during the recovery process and address the social impacts of a recovery plan. The National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) requires federal agencies to consider the impacts of major federal actions on the human environment by using an interdisciplinary approach. The Council on Environmental Quality (CEQ) has defined "human environment" expansively to "include the natural and physical environment and the relationship of people with that environment" [40 CFR 1508.14] (Wakefield, Agnew and Mees 2007). Within fisheries management, when looking at stock recovery plans and social impact mechanisms, it is important that the distribution of new fishing opportunities is equitable among all stakeholders. This is key when assessing the social impact of alternative recovery plans to ensure marginal groups have an equitable distribution of the benefits (Wakefield Agnew, and Mees 2007).

Furthermore, fisheries management plans drafted by the Councils and approved by NOAA require the inclusion of community impact information on social and economic impact of participants in the fishery and communities (P.L. 109-479, Sec. 303 (9)(A); P.L. 109-479, Sec. 303 (9)(B)) as well as profiles of the fishery (P.L. 109-479, Sec. 303 (13)). While attention to social science in fisheries management has grown over four decades, the availability of data represents perhaps one of the greatest barriers to wider incorporation of social and cultural indicators and bears implications in fisheries management plans and policies. In response to the FCMA, social and cultural impacts are taken into account along with environmental and economic impacts for stock management and recovery plans. Consequently, a NOAA-wide methodology has been devised and there are standards for judging impacts in an equitable and scientific manner. The methodology is based in important ways on the existence of a set of Fishing Community Profiles that have been created by NMFS and provide baseline data for SIAs. In some instances, SIA provides a mechanism to evaluate the different facets of a fishery and approach the policy alternatives and trade-offs. Knowing that some hold the view that in European fisheries management, cultural impacts trump scientific advice, social impact assessments address this concern by including scientific observation of culture and society in decision-making. This approach fits with the European Commission's commitment (2001) to undertake impact assessments of all legislative based proposals (Delaney 2007) and likely parallels discussions in the United States.

I.B. Mind the data gap: Incorporating sociocultural indicators in fisheries management

I.B.1. Barriers to interdisciplinary science

Interdisciplinary research has become best practice in addressing environmental problems—or at least in the rhetoric surrounding such endeavors. Interdisciplinarity and ecosystem-based management link by recognizing humans as integrated within the ecosystem as opposed to separate, outside extractors (Grumbine 1993). In order to achieve this reconceptualization of humans as part of the natural environment, greater understanding of social and cultural values as well as the political motivations and differences in power should inform policies. According to Christie (2011) social science is overlooked, but can contribute to ocean policy in the following ways: (1) definition of the policy challenge, (2) documentation of environmental change, (3) identification of appropriate interventions, and (4) evaluation of policy effectiveness. Nonetheless, in research projects that explicitly aim to be interdisciplinary—incorporating teams of biologists, ecologists, economists, and other social scientists—social science expertise can be viewed as a "requirement," or incorporated late in the project's development, undermining the potential of contributions of results (Sievanen, Campbell, and Leslie 2012). The incorporation of social science and the inclusion of researchers in NMFS efforts and fishery management plans often happens after the designation and selection of alternatives, which limits the ability of social science to inform policy decisions (Feeney 2012). Earlier inclusion of social science emerges as a top suggestion for improving management, and frankly a solution simpler in nature than others.

Literature on natural resource policy and ecosystem-based management suggests that the role of social scientists within government regulatory agencies and independent research teams is often misunderstood, unclear, or overly broad (Roughley and Salt 2005; Sievanen, Campbell, and Leslie 2012). In an examination of social scientist positions within Australian natural resource management agencies, Roughley and Salt (2005) find myriad expectations of social scientists working within these agencies. The responsibilities of the government-employed social scientists included undertaking research as well as spearheading multidisciplinary integration within the department and engaging, educating and even "placating" the public and communities (Roughley and Salt 2005). In a review of various interdisciplinary projects, 80% of scientists wanted a social science colleague who could produce social and economic information that would translate into human behavior change (Sievanen, Campbell, and Leslie 2012). Moreover, 70% of those interviewed did not differentiate between those scholars working to gather and produce such information and those who guided behavior change through public education (Sievanen, Campbell, and Leslie 2012). The belief that social scientists can convert the opinions and values of local stakeholders is mistaken, however prevalent in natural resource management (Roughley and Salt 2005; Campbell 2012).

Often relegated to late in the process, or disregarded and discarded altogether, social science advice in fisheries management lacks the prestige endowed upon the disciplines of biology, ecology, and economics. "When it comes to social science, everyone's an expert," represents a sentiment common among research teams and a significant barrier to wider incorporation of social science expertise (Roughley and Salt 2005). Furthermore, the compartmentalization of disciplines within research teams compromises the implementation of ecosystem-based management and research (Sievanen, Campbell, and Leslie 2012). Sievanen, Campbell, and Leslie (2012) also find that while natural scientist discredit the rigor of social science disciplines, seldom are they willing to review such sections in reports or findings. Interviewing those associated with the New England Regional Fishery Management Council, Feeney (2012) finds that decision makers, overwhelmed by the documents associated with the biological integrity of the managed stocks, will disregard the sociocultural sections of impact reports due to lack of time. New England Council members then in turn rely on statements made during public hearings or conversations with their industry contacts to inform their management decisions (Feeney 2012). Much of the unfiltered, raw data of public meetings and hearings prove difficult for managers to digest without adequate social science expertise (Sharp and Lach 2003). As a consequence, the human dimension of fisheries policy and management is viewed as anecdotal (Sharp and Lach 2003; Feeney 2012), lacking the objectivity endowed upon 'ideal' scientific inquiry.

When sociocultural aspects of fisheries management are viewed as anecdotal, it feeds into the diminished prestige granted the social science disciplines. In addition to power differentials among natural and social science researchers (Sievanen, Campbell, and Leslie 2012), resources impact the contributions of social science. Discrepancies in budget for social science versus natural and physical science on academic research projects and within agencies undermines data gathering, appropriateness of methodology, and level of prestige granted to social scientists as part of interdisciplinary teams (Christie 2011). Christie (2011, 182) is explicit on this point of resources, "Paucity of ocean social science highlights the immediate need for rebalancing. High quality, comparative social science requires significant funding commensurate with the scale of the issues identified in order to be successful." While public comment and conversations with stakeholders during coffee breaks are important points of contact for policymakers, the unfiltered nature and 'skewed' sampling put policy decisions at risk. Access to meetings-geographic proximity and personal means to attend-contributes to the representativeness of natural resource management and stakeholder engagement (Halvorsen 2003; Sharp and Lach 2003). In summary, there seems to be a misalignment of what social science is and how it contributes to natural resource management with the input of stakeholders and public comment. While social science methodologies will allow managers to analyze and synthesize the opinions of stakeholders and draw out clusters or groups sharing similar values as compared to others, social science also goes beyond such activities.

Today, in the European Union, there is some understanding of the importance of social science data for policy and decision-making, though the difficulty of obtaining data and translating it to a salient format (for managers) remains. There is also an obligation for the European Commission to assess the potential economic, social, and environmental consequences of any new initiatives (EC 2005). Impact Assessment is seen as a logical methodology, which allows the European Commission to meet these goals. SIA is seen as a process, which provides data for political decision-makers on the advantages and disadvantages of possible policy options through the assessment of their potential impact (EC 2005). It should be noted that SIA in this context is a "high-level" approach, across the EU member state level. For example, a recent Impact Assessment undertaken by Directorate General for Maritime Affairs and Fisheries (DG MARE) concerns a proposal to use a framework for marine spatial planning and integrated coastal management in the EU (SWD 2013, 65). The work being done thus, is often not at the individual management plan level (e.g. a fisheries management plan), but rather, at the higher level of EU Directives. The European Commission (EC) adopted Integrated Impact Assessment (IIA) in 2003 with the aim of replacing and integrating all sectoral assessments of direct and indirect impacts of proposed measures into one integrated system (TEP and CEPS 2010, 3). Researchers have found, however, though a framework for IIA exists in almost all member states, there is a considerable gap between the systems and the processes that exist and the extent to which they are implemented in practice (TEP and CEPS 2010, 4).

With the importance of understanding social impacts in mind, the EU (Department of Employment, Social Affairs, and Inclusion) contracted a study on mapping the extent to which

EU member states conduct *ex ante*¹ social impact assessments at the national and regional levels (TEP and CEP 2010). The primary goal of the study was to discover how to make better informed and more evidence-based political decisions. The report evaluated the extent to which the 27 EU member states integrated SIA into wider Impact Assessment processes and the rationale behind inclusion of social dimensions (TEP 2010). In another section of the report, the EU appraised in which fashion social impacts were measured and taken into account in such assessments (TEP 2010).

I.B.1.a. Qualitative methods in a quantitatively oriented paradigm

Disciplinary bias and skepticism toward the rigor of social science centers on employment of qualitative methods and the case study methodology (Flyvbjerg 2004). Of course, social science encompasses quantitative methods as well. Quantification and mathematics enable the researcher to "explain how they know something," through transparent, replicable, and consistent means (Wilson 2004, 18). Qualitative research also aims for transparent methods and arguments, but the key feature being the resistance to reductionism or the loss of context (Wilson 2004; Flyvbjerg 2004). Aiming to retain the nuance of the context or the case, narrative forms or qualitative analysis reject the idea of global comparison through measurable units and structure (Flyvbjerg 2004; Wilson 2004). Furthermore, qualitative methods often operate through induction, or moving from observation to pattern identification and sometimes theory development, but the confirmation of universal theories is not always the explicit aim (Wilson 2004, Flyvbjerg 2004). The tendency toward quantitative methods is connected to those looking for insight into the aggregate of individual behavior, whereas such methods are ill suited for understanding institutions or how social and political processes operate (Wilson 2004). Regardless of qualitative or quantitative methods in research, "The goal remains the ability to describe in a transparent fashion how the researcher knows what he or she claims to know," (Wilson 2004, 18).

Many academics underscore the importance of matching question to suitable methodology and those familiar with the philosophy of science recognize that how a researcher views 'truth' and his/her epistemological considerations will also influence the types of questions, methods, and conclusions (Campbell 2012). Nonetheless, focusing on the Council management and decision making process, a number of accounts seem to reject the use of information in narrative form arguing that only when social and cultural information matches the dominant quantitative paradigm is it of use (Gilden 2005; Pollnac, et al. 2006; Feeney 2012). Addressing the criticism that social science is not useful to management, Maiolo (2007) cites examples where research helped to inform advisory panel selections to be more representative and differentiate perceptions. The author suggests that mixed methods often help to assess different dimensions of human-environment interactions (Maiolo 2007). Pressing back on the "bias towards quantitative or modeled results," Christie (2011, 181) argues that qualitative data supplement the statistical findings providing context for understanding complexity. In addition, Flyvbjerg emphasizes, "In my interpretation, good social science is opposed to an either/or and stands for

¹ *Ex ante* indicates that these SIAs are meant to forecast results in contrast to *ex post* formats, which use the empirical data after a policy intervention to measure impact. SIA are expected to take place *ex ante* in order to inform policy decisions so that they can minimize potential impacts, yet in the fisheries in the EU, for example, these almost exclusively take place *ex post*, or in process, as descriptions of what happened or is happening.

a both/and on the question of qualitative versus quantitative methods. Good social science is problem-driven and not methodology-driven," (Flyvbjerg 2004, 432). Finally, there are two diverging interests in social science advice in natural resource management, one seeking expansion and innovation of methods (Maiolo 2007; Ingles and Sepez 2007; Pollnac et al. 2006) and the other emphasizing standardization of techniques for straightforward replication (Pollnac, et al. 2006; Ingles and Sepez 2007).

I.B.1.b. Can't beat 'em? Join 'em! Movement toward quantitative methods within NOAA Social Science Branch

Both Feeney (2012) and Gilden (2005), in their respective reviews of the New England Fishery Management and Pacific Fishery Management Councils' adoption of sociocultural indicators in fisheries management note the criticism that qualitative, narrative findings do not translate well into policy. Pollnac, et al. (2006) open with this criticism and base their conclusions on a survey published in 2003. However, in reviewing the cited article, there seems to be little evidence to support the conclusion that qualitative methods cannot be incorporated, but rather the authors' conclusion is more general, "This study suggests that the analytical frameworks and resources to collect, interpret, or integrate such information in decision-making processes are lacking," (Sharp and Lach 2003, 14). Speaking about the paper by Sharp and Lach (2003), Pollnac, et al. (2006, 1) assert, "The authors concluded that it is unlikely that community information can be used in fishery plan development or amendment processes when it is presented in a qualitative, descriptive format." This is a precarious conclusion to draw and exceeds the conclusions reached by Sharp and Lach (2003). We zero-in on this point not to up-end the work of others, but to prevent the grand dismissal of an entire segment of social science.

The dominant research paradigm of natural scientists—present a hypothesis, test it through a treatment and control group design, and evaluate the findings—does not always translate to social science inquiry, especially in instances where baseline data is lacking and where there is great complexity in the system (Christie 2011). Nonetheless, Pollnac, et al. (2006) have directed their efforts toward translating qualitative data into Likert scales to gain large datasets, with survey questions that can be asked in different places and at different times for comparative value, or pre- and post-intervention evaluations. The researchers seek to develop a sociocultural research model "more compatible with the approaches taken by fisheries biologists and economists when assessing potential effects of management actions," and continue, "Fishery Management Council (FMC) members might see social impact assessments as more useful if those assessments were provided in a format analogous to fisheries economists' and fisheries biologists' formats," (Pollnac et al. 2006, 1). In what some have referred to as the "Pollnac model" (Gilden 2005), NMFS has pushed forward with this strategy in the SIA Conceptual Model Project (Pollnac et al. 2006; Abbott-Jamieson and Clay 2010).

Quantification of what was once qualitative data is indeed a practice of many modeling exercises and has the advantage that it generates a concrete number to substantiate a policy decision (Wilson 2004). However, we can call into question whether these qualitative data can indeed be quantified and wonder whether the problems of how to measure such phenomena are resolved (Porter 1995; Wilson 2004). Furthermore, those qualitative results that translate well into standardized, quantitative form shroud those results that are not as easily

encapsulated by numbers and statistical measures (Porter 1995; Wilson 2004). Context and the value of narrative represent key themes in social science literature. We can see the tension in the following two quotations:

Social quantification means studying people in classes, abstracting away their individuality. This is not unambiguously evil, though of late it has been much criticized, (Porter 1995, 77).

As for predictive theory, universals and scienticism, the study of human affairs is thus at an eternal beginning. In essence, we have only specific cases and context-dependent knowledge, (Flyvbjerg 2004, 422).

First, Porter indicates that there has been some resistance to the aggregation of traits and behaviors. This criticism is perhaps rooted in the concern of predictive social science based on Flyvbjerg's sentiment. The 'problem' of prediction plagues SIA and the social scientist engaging in policy processes. Some SIA scholars have little concern about the place of prediction in social science and see SIA as a means "to understand processes of social change, to predict how they will play out in real-world settings, and to manage and respond to the sources and consequences of change towards explicit—and often hotly contested—goals," (Howitt 2011, 78). So, there is a tension within the social science academe, where efforts to quantify and predict conflict with the interest in preserving the particularity of the case.

Nonetheless, Flyvbjerg (2004) understands that to be dogmatic about case study methodology and narrative results is as problematic as holding only to quantitative research designs, where the question should inform the method. Here, we recognize Christie's point that without funding commensurate with the research agenda, we risk undermining the appropriate method for the questions of natural resource management when we overemphasize budget savings and researcher efficiency. However, the data gathering challenge to address the mission of NOAA social science, National Standard 8, and other mandates causes one to pause and consider if these researchers are just being pragmatic. Returning to the theme of transparent research design, or the researcher's ability to 'prove' what she knows, she knows with ease, "Unlike narrative data, numbers can be easily summarized and compared, and tables and graphs are often easier for managers to digest. In addition, managers and the general public generally understand methods for analyzing quantitative values better than those for analyzing gualitative information," (Gilden 2005, ES-1). Nonetheless, this statement follows with the caveat that informing managers about the collection methods, forms of analysis, and utility of such narrative data will improve the impact of social science in natural resource decisionmaking (Gilden 2005).

Social science data in EU fisheries policy

Challenges for fisheries management and planned data collection also occur in contexts outside the United States. In parallel with the development of the new EU Common Fisheries Policy (CFP) and the European Maritime and Fisheries Fund (EMFF), the European Commission is currently preparing a proposal for a new EU Multi-Annual Program for data collection for the period 2014-2020. Articles 37 and 38 of the CFP reform proposal set out the broad obligations for Member States to collect biological, technical, environmental and socioeconomic data and to cooperate regionally. As of early 2013, relevant scientists of the Scientific, Technical, and Economic Committee for Fisheries (STECF), an advisory body to the European Commission, were reviewing the possibility of the inclusion of social indicators.

The European Commission produces national-scale economic statistics of European fisheries on an annual basis (EC 2006a), detailing sectoral value and employment, for example. Under the Data Collection Regulation, detailed fleet economic data—costs, earnings, employment, vessel statistics and fishing effort—is also gathered by Member States. These data were collected annually from 2007. No systematic attempt is made to collect social information on fisheries at the European scale. In the current economic climate, discussions of the "cost-benefit" serve as one of the drivers in discussions on new indicators.

Despite this data shortfall, the European Commission has stated that, "Analyses of the economic and social effects of significant changes in fisheries management are obviously desirable before management changes are made," (EC 2006b). Along these lines, the working group of the STECF Sub-group for Economic Affairs (SGECA) was asked to produce a combined biological, social and economic analysis of the Commission's proposal for a plaice and sole long-term management plan. However, due to the marked absence of relevant and accessible data relating in particular to social aspects, it was not possible to draw firm conclusions regarding the social implications of the proposal (STECF 2006). The STECF Plenary group also concluded that there were significant problems in regard to the technical integration of the three analyses. Much methodological and data-gathering work remains to be done before effective integrated impact analysis can be conducted with regard to Commission proposals. With the shortcomings of the STECF assessment in mind, the development of systems for the organization and use of socioeconomic data in fisheries is desirable; the flatfish social assessment made a start by detailing the data requirements that would be needed to underpin a social impact assessment process (STECF 2006, 74-76). Around the same time, the North Sea Regional Advisory Council (NSRAC) agreed on a protocol for the consideration of socioeconomic implications for all its advice and recommendations (personal communication, NSRAC member) and established a Socio-Economic Development Group to conduct further work on socioeconomic issues. This group played a key role in the development of the socioeconomic dataframe being tested in this project (Hatchard et al. 2006). And the NSRAC's Demersal Working Group is developing long-term management strategies to enable the sustainability—economic and social as well as biological—of key commercial fisheries (Delaney 2007). More recently, a number of fisheries researchers (personal communication) have discussed working again on social indicators, using Frangoudes's (2012) comprehensive review and the earlier Dataframe (Hatchard et. al. 2006) as starting points. Frangoudes's review is useful as it provides a thorough discussion of possible social and governance indicators for both individuals and communities. Meanwhile, Hatchard et al. emphasize a methodology for rapid assessment and data collection from available resources.

I.B.2. Challenges in defining and operationalizing *community*, *fisheries dependence*, and *social sustainability*

While we have dipped into the philosophy of science and contemplated method and its relationship to policy, we now consider what social science in fisheries management tries to clarify and what lies behind the social and cultural dimensions of fisheries management. When dealing with impact from a particular policy or management intervention, the question of who feels the impact is not straightforward. Often we talk about "community" as the entity of impact, but how community is defined will influence the outcome of analysis. As aforementioned, the FCMA defines fishing communities as being "substantially dependent on or substantially engaged in the harvest or processing of fishery resources to meet social and economic needs," (P.L. 94-265 § Sec. 3. 104-297). However, there are contending interpretations of what constitutes dependence and community in relation to fishing from both the American legal perspective and from the anthropological and sociological perspective in applied research (Clay and Olson 2007; Clay and Olson 2008; Jacob et al. 2001). Breaking apart the three constituents of *fisheries dependent community*, there are nuances in meaning for each of these three, independent of their combined meaning.

Fishing

Fishing, or fisheries, appears as the most straightforward, but apart from the actual act of pulling fish out of the sea, fisheries related activities can range from processing and on-shore support businesses and in some cases include tourism. While the inclusion of tourism may seem suspect, some fishermen who viewed their community as fisheries dependent included such businesses (Clay and Olson 2001 in Clay and Olson 2008) and furthermore, some scholarship has expanded the conception of fishing activities to include those with aesthetic and cultural connections to the industry (Brookfield, Gray, and Hatchard 2005). Additionally, people fish for different reasons—commercial, recreational, or subsistence—and creating regimes that accommodate these different users can be challenging. Occupational data often comprise the indicators for participation in the fishery, but census data can be problematic as some fishermen designate as self-employed and other categorizations combine fisheries with other natural resource sectors (Poole and Sepez 2007). Furthermore, the pluriactive or seasonal economy is a composition of persons with a number of jobs or changing employment throughout the year, which is often poorly measured or accounted for in census statistics.

Community

Before taking up the concept of *dependence*, contemplation of the various definitions of *community* is important. National Standard 8 employs a place-based definition of community. The merits of such designation have been debated (Olson 2005; Macinko 2007) and some suggest that section 303(a)(9) and 303(b)(6) allow for the description of impacts on those who identify as ethnic, gear-oriented, or other so-called virtual communities² (Clay and Olson 2008). It should be said though that place and the impact of rationalized fisheries management is one of definite concern, a topic raised in a subsequent section of this report. Notwithstanding, those

² Virtual communities are also known as communities of interest, where groups of persons with a shared affiliation or occupational identity constitute a community as opposed to a designation through place or geography.

doing research on the social and cultural dimensions of fisheries need not only apply the placebased definition. Those operating outside the federal agencies are free from such mandates. The difficulty of delineating community and its membership persist. For example, using population numbers from the U.S. Census may also contribute to incomplete pictures as the population count does not differentiate between transient inhabitants and those of longer residence (Poole and Sepez 2007). In summary, community is not a simple entity easily defined, but rather challenges social scientists to be more precise in their delineation.

Dependence

In turn, we come to the discussion of what constitutes dependence. Defining a community's or region's dependence on the fishing industry poses challenges:

At almost any scale the notion of 'fisheries dependence' will seem a contradiction in terms. Attempts to measure the regional significance of fishing related activities will tend to yield low and potentially unconvincing results and such measurements are often complicated by the fact that in many areas fishing is embedded in a strongly pluriactive local economy. There are few regions in Europe—outside Iceland, the Faeroes and north Norway—where fishing activities account for a significant share of employment or Gross Regional Product (GRP). (Symes 2000, 4)

Phillipson (2000, 23) helps move beyond the dependent-or-not dichotomy and argues for understanding of the "nature or form of dependence," to inform policy interventions. Raakjær Nielsen, Vedsmand, and Friis (2000, 47) caution against treating coastal communities as monoliths because, "They differ in terms of the resource situation, the pattern of specialization and the industrial dynamics; each has a different development potential." While it is important to remain mindful of the permutations of fishing community, Alaskan coastal communities are often considered isolated and resource dependent (Clay and Olson 2008) and likely parallel the communities on the North Atlantic fringe to which Symes refers. Nevertheless, the economic might of the port of Dutch Harbor-Unalaska stands in contrast to indigenous communities in western Alaska. Relatedly, some of Alaska's coastal communities are defined by seasonal influxes of workers, whereas those communities with indigenous populations experience steadier intra-year population cycles (Poole and Sepez 2007).

Presently, there is an effort to operationalize indicators and indices of fishing reliance and engagement, as well as gentrification pressure in coastal communities on the East Coast (Colburn and Jepson 2012). This research tries to understand pressures on fishing communities attributed to wider trends in American society and connect fishing related data from sources like the decadal census and NMFS landings. Additionally, cluster analysis identifying groups of communities with similar attributes seeks to address the question of which communities are relevant for the task of SIA (Smith et al. 2010). In this regard, this effort seeks to develop a means of prioritizing communities to be studied more thoroughly and stand as archetypes in the climate of constrained resources (Smith et al. 2010). While these empirical endeavors do not explicitly concern the definition of fisheries dependence, they orbit the topic as they try to develop indicators and means of classification in order to predict or postulate impacts for a certain type of coastal community.

The resilience-vulnerability dialogue frames the discussion of fisheries dependence (Clay and Olson 2008; Jacob et al. 2013). It remains unclear whether there is a paradox between fisheries dependence and resilience. If a community's lack of economic diversification hinders its ability to resist shocks to the fisheries system either due to ecological disturbance or management changes, then the drive to determine dependence and the resulting policy decisions to offset impacts may perpetuate vulnerability. For example, if a community is economically dependent on fisheries without many other opportunities, the mindset to mitigate harmful impacts is quite valid. We can also question how fisheries manifest themselves in community and individual identity and whether particular segments of the population will be unduly burdened by management decisions. Here lies a challenge for SIA practitioners and management: how does SIA resist the propensity to maintain patterns or protect communities with the designation of 'highly dependent' and the insistence that there will be adverse impacts to such communities that have few alternatives? Perhaps the investment in community institutions and livelihood alternatives with the revenues generated from fisheries provide the means of dismantling this paradox. In Alaska, the CDQ program has tried to do such a thing and use fisheries and rationalized management as a means of community development (Criddle 2012).

Additionally, dependence can manifest itself in physical attributes of the community (Clay and Olson 2007). Trying to address a research dilemma in definition of fisheries dependence, Jacob, Jepson, and Farmer (2005) draw upon *aspect dominance*. A term from forest ecology, aspect dominance refers to categorization of an area based on the plant that rises highest or is spotted most readily (Jacob, Jepson, and Farmer 2005). Using a metaphor when we call an area a "field of daisies" we are likely using the visually (or aspect) dominant species in our nomenclature, where other categories of dominance would propel us to name the field another way (Jacob, Jepson, and Farmer 2005). Jacob, Jepson, and Farmer (2005) argue that while residents in six coastal communities thought that where they lived relied economically on fishing, in actuality these places were far less reliant on the industry. The authors use the aspect dominance metaphor to help explain why people's perceptions did not align with actual economic dependence.

The work by Jacob, Jepson, and Farmer stands in contrast to other discussions of dependence. The authors take a strong stance on the implications of definitions of dependence that come closer to aspect dominance:

In order to make dominance congruent with the idea of dependence, researchers have done a number of interesting contortions. Very often researchers will construct definitions to find "Fishing dependence" by disaggregation to subcommunity (niche environment) level to find fishing dependence, which essentially becomes a sub-sample of the community. In short, if researchers restrict "community" to an area where fishers are concentrated, they can show economic dependence. Of course this is a very curious definition of community, where fishers are gerrymandered into areas that do not meet any reasonable definition of community, such as a place where one could meet most of their daily needs. Another dubious use of community is to define the occupation of fishing as a "community" or even fishers who pursue a specific species as a "community." Obviously, these are not acceptable social science uses of the concept of community (Jacob, Jepson, and Farmer 2005).

Nevertheless, Clay and Olson (2008) see that cultural significance of the "heritage narrative" can serve as the basis for dependence and furthermore is a valid component of establishing designation as a "fishing community" under the FCMA. What feels unresolved in aspect dominance is that if fishing, representing the daisies in the field, were to wither away how would these "fields" or communities be differentiated from places of more banal flora? This interest in why people hold to the identity of fishing is worth pursuing. Clay and Olson (2008, 147) beckon to Nadel-Klein's (1991) work, "While cultural constructions of fishing communities and vulnerability may or may not require fisheries dependence per se, such identities are 'political ways of framing social variety.'" Whereas fishing may not be the sole or main economic driver but rather aspect dominant in a community, Clay and Olson (2007) underscore the importance of ethnography in further understanding this dimension of the community. Returning to the skepticism toward exclusively quantitative methods, the authors note that the unique aspects of communities can be lost when only described with numbers (Clay and Olson 2007). Carothers (2008) suggests an orientation toward "community-based lifestyle fishing" as opposed to the rational, economic conception of fishing, where lifestyle and kinship represent important motivations for remaining in a fishing community.

Social Sustainability

While parsing out the meaning of *fisheries dependent communities* is key in the U.S. research context, in Europe the phrase of concern is *social sustainability*. *Social sustainability*, like sustainability itself is a term with no clearly agreed upon definition, and as such, context is of major importance. We should remember that sustainability is supported by a tripod with the three legs of environmental, economic, and social sustainability; if one leg is weakened, the entire structure may fall. There are three on-going discussions in relation to this: (1) maintenance of social, economic and ecological aspects; (2) intergenerational equity; and (3) the intertwined nature of social, economic and ecological components in rural systems (Pepperdine and Ewing 2001). There has been acknowledgement that there are gaps in understanding social dimensions. These gaps have been attributed to a lack of theoretical development of the concept *social sustainability*, as well as to a lack of detailed studies. There has been a push for formulation of indicators, but there are limitations given the agreed-upon limitation of the local-context (Pepperdine and Ewing 2001).

It is noted that sustainability is always about sustaining or maintaining *something* and to understand the concept you need first identify the focus of concern. McKenzie (2004) points out that common models for describing social sustainability in relation to economics and ecology usually treat these other two dimensions as a means to further the concept. And so, for example, social sustainability has often been approached as an add-on or as a useful tool to implement changes in relation to the other spheres. The difficulty then is that the development of definitions and measurements is usually vis-à-vis the two other areas. Another difficulty is that,

social issues have been difficult to quantify. Given that indicators in the other areas have primarily been developed with an emphasis on quantitative measures, social issues have been neglected when their data tends to be more qualitative in nature (McKenzie 2004).

There are similar struggles and issues surrounding community, social sustainability, and fisheries dependence in Europe. In 2009, the question was raised "Whatever became of social objectives in fisheries policy?" in Fisheries Research (Symes and Phillipson 2009). In the article, the authors argue that social concerns have all-but-disappeared in the industrialized world; in this world, national growth is believed to take its place whereby benefits are expected to trickle down (Symes and Phillipson 2009). The article, focusing on the EU and UK, expressed a concern with the viability of coastal communities and presented a message that social issues should inform fisheries policies. Yet the governance shift in Europe, where fisheries policies moved from national jurisdiction to wider EU policymaking, has translated into social objectives falling within the gaps in this multi-level governance framework (Symes and Phillipson 2009). Moreover, at the EU level social objectives in fisheries land between sectoral and regional development responsibilities and subsequently are seldom taken up by either entity (Symes and Phillipson 2009). Parallel to the struggles in U.S. federal fishery management, a primary threat to communities stems from the failure of governing bodies to develop clear, transparent social objectives at an early stage in the policy process. Not only is there the risk that social objectiverelated decisions will be less carefully thought-through and clear, but they are also likely to be taken at the end of the process in the heat of political debate. Consequently, decisions concerning social objectives will be made by politicians in the midst of political debate, rather than through informed decisions by policymakers (Symes and Phillipson 2009).

I.C. Engaging social science in economic analysis

Multiple dimensions of sustainability in fisheries

Before venturing into the community impacts and other social and cultural dimensions, it is probably good to pause and assess why we care about the social dimension in fisheries. Perhaps some are not so convinced of the necessity to address the social or cultural change attributed to fisheries management decisions. Moreover, some may be convinced that if fishermen are financially compensated when leaving the fishery and have done so because of free market mechanisms, then there is little more to discuss. It is important to remember that management is about choices. Larkin (1977, 10) recognized such trade-offs and how a fishery was managed was a matter of values and political philosophies, which may differ among individuals, "My personal preference is for a technocentric approach, with the fish first, the economics second, and the social problems a distant third—something we must resolve, and quickly, with sympathy and good sense." Thus, while the renowned biologist put social "a distant third," he legitimated such concerns and argued for required attention. The multi-objective fishery framework of sustainability emerged where the institutional or governance dimension was included in addition to community and social concerns, economic criteria, and ecological measures (Charles 1998). The role of (natural and social) science is to inform said choices, as confirmed in National Standard 2.

After biology, economics represents the dominant discipline in fisheries management. Attributed largely to the work of H. Scott Gordon (1954) and Milner B. Schaefer (1957), versions of the bioeconomic model of the fishery prevail in management today. In an effort to maximize the potential economic rent of the fishery, Gordon and Schaefer propose management at Maximum Economic Yield (MEY) and to achieve this goal implement limitations on the (human) effort in the fishery. On a larger scale, the ocean enclosure movement, designating sovereignty and sovereign rights and delimiting areas of the ocean, enabled nation states to determine who could fish in their EEZs. Thus with the passage of the FCMA in 1976, which created the then-called Fishery Conservation Zone, the U.S. could determine who was eligible to fish within the 200 nautical miles off its shores.

Forms and evolution of Limited Entry

Limited entry systems such as license limitation, tax incentives, and quota shares opened the set of tools available to managers to limit the number of participants in the fishery (Ginter and Rettig 1978). In the beginning, license limitation stood as the main prescription to the 'problem' of excess effort and policies began to restrict the access to fish to a select group of fishermen through fees, lotteries, and license retirement ratios. However, license limitations proved an imprecise mechanism to manage the genuine level of effort in the fishery, rather than the number of boats on the water, due to what is termed "capital stuffing," (also known as "effort creep"), where fishermen expand effort capacity by increasing technical aspects or physical means of fishing like vessel size, horsepower, etc. (Copes 1986). In turn, fisheries economists advocated rationalized management, better known today as catch share programs where segments of the fishing fleet are assigned a portion of the total allowable catch (TAC) and in most instances are allowed to trade or sell these shares.

The idea to control effort sprung out of interest in a fishery where fishing could be proscribed to those without an access privilege, or sometimes referred to as a right. License limitation schemes and taxes or fees on access to fish or fish landed represent input controls, where management is trying to address the level of effort put *into* the fishery. Fees and taxation are often rejected as potential management solutions because they are politically unpalatable (Crutchfield 1979; Copes 1986). Essentially, a healthy fishery with demonstrated profits or rents will encourage more entrants to the fishery under an open access setting zeroing out the economic gains. Thus, while limited entry may be promoted under conservation concerns, largely it is a solution to "The dilution of [fishermen's] earnings that might be caused, by either more fishermen or fewer fish than before, or by some combination of these two in the absence of compensating prices increases," (Ginter and Rettig 1978, 161). Consequently, the fishery became an entity to be managed with economic as well as conservation goals in mind.

Limited entry was represented as an expansion of the traditional management toolkit first in that it determined *who* was and was not allowed to fish. With the emergence of TACs, an output control mechanism was born, where what came *out* of the fishery was monitored and managed (Copes 1986). Nevertheless, the presence of a TAC alone without individually assigned catch shares encourages a derby or Olympic fishery where fishermen compete to get the greatest amount of fish possible before the fishery closes. Safety issues and idle capital are two central concerns of such system and thus pre-assigned catch in the form of individual quotas was

proposed (Copes 1986). Finally, the issue of transferability came into the discussion of catch share management, where proponents argued that without such mechanism to sell or trade fishing quota the system would not maximize economic gains (Crutchfield 1979). Nonetheless, the "transitional gains trap" occurs when the initial allocation of transferable quota is given to a single generation or group of fishermen, the economic gains of the fishery are lost on subsequent generations as they must buy into the fishery, which was previously free entry to previous generations and with quota holders having a tradable commodity (Copes 1986). Subsequent generations thus do not accumulate the same wealth as the initial group gifted the quota shares who often take to leasing quota to as high as 80% of the catch value (Copes and Charles 2004; Olson 2011).

Rationalization, privatization, and property

There is much discussion by fisheries economists of "rights-based" fishing and the assertion that quota shares operate as a property right (Arnasson 2000). Under the FCMA, however, Individual Fishing Quotas (IFQs), Individual Transferable Quotas (ITQs), and other transferable catch shares are considered limited access privileges (LAP), which have key legal differences. LAP programs under FCMA are considered permits and explicitly not considered a right with no guarantee of compensation (P.L. 109-479 Sec. 303A(b)).³ Cole and Grossman (2002) argue that there are significant discrepancies in the definition of "rights" between the fields of law and economics and argue that this linguistic confusion creates problems for economic and legal analyses. Thus, there is a difference between what is *private* and what is a *right* as explained, "While ITQs do privatize fisheries in the sense of turning fishery access rights into privately owned marketable assets, the fish itself remains a public resource, and generally ITQs give no individual property rights at all to any specified fish or specified part the of the ecosystem," (Copes and Charles 2004, 174). Rather than referring to programs as rights-based, share-based or quota-based better capture the essence of ITQs and other privatization forms (Bromley 2006). Furthermore, Copes (1986, 288-289) cautions that proponents of individual quotas overemphasize the position of property rights within the management system, whereas "What really counts in rationalizing the fisheries is not what property rights have been installed, but what externalities remain or are newly created by the particular form of partial property rights introduced." Here, a space emerges for other social science disciplines to engage with economics, to both clarify the language and definitions put forth, but to also understand the various motivations of human behavior that are not accommodated in markets.

Scholarship on property regimes has also pushed back on initial conceptions of fisheries and other common-pool resources as being only open access. There has been confusion between open access or *res nullius*, where no property rights exist and access is free to all versus communal or common property where a select community or defined group of users share a resource, but access is restrained from outsiders (Feeny et al 1990; Bromley 1992). Moreover, with the recognition of the EEZ, fisheries resources within 200 nautical miles of the coast are state property, where the United States can determine access and how it will share the wealth of this resource. In addition, the fisheries economics literature mistakenly correlates ecological

³ For a full explanation of the nuance between rights, privileges, and liberties and clarification of definitional discrepancies in economics and law, see Cole and Grossman (2002) or Macinko and Bromley (2004).

outcomes with presence of property right and imprecisely concludes that private property elicits stewardship (Costello et al. 2008), which is not necessarily the case.

I.C.1. Efficiency, productivity, and distributional effects

National Standard 5 promotes efficiency, but contends, "No such measure shall have economic allocation as its sole purpose" (P.L. 109-479 Sec. 301(a)(5)). This strikes at the difference between allocation and distribution. The former refers to the aggregate GDP and the benefits to the society at large, whereas the latter relates to the sites of economic activity and their geographic location. Small peripheral communities lose their comparative advantage of geography when rationalized since boats do not need to be positioned as closely to resource in a situation of pre-assigned catch. Moreover, the concentration of fishing effort results in landings going to larger ports where vertically integrated fishing operations have on-shore processors and distribution facilities (Copes and Charles 2004). Many economists emphasize the efficiency gains⁴ and additional profits of limiting access and rationalizing management, recognizing the gains at the national aggregate level, but diminishing the regional or local loss of employment and revenue streams (Cunningham 1994). Within the discussion of the multiple facets of sustainability, a startling lack of attention is paid to what fishers will do when participation in the fishery moves from open access to a rationalized catch shares system, especially in coastal communities where there are few employment alternatives (Charles 1998).

While advocating rationalized approach to fishery management, Crutchfield (1979, 751) recognized a key distinction, "Any system to reduce excess capacity in a marine fishery will be suboptimal in a formal economic sense." Here, the author is confirming the accounting of utility (understood as personal preferences and valuation) or more specifically being Pareto Efficient. Part of welfare economics, Pareto Efficient refers to the point where we cannot make anyone better off without making anyone else worse off. A Pareto Improvement is when we (or the market or the state) can indeed improve the position of one person without diminishing the utility of anyone else. Thus, Crutchfield (1979, 751) continues, "Those leaving the fishery could conceivably be fully compensated for any loss of real income (and, if it could be defined, a cash payment to compensate for noneconomic satisfactions derived from participation) while leaving sufficient gross income to provide opportunity returns or better to the owners of all inputs remaining in the fishery." Just as Larkin referenced the need for swift accommodation of those leaving the fishery in terms of occupational retraining and personal financial viability, Crutchfield echoes the valuation of the oft-termed, intangible benefits of fishing. Sometimes such valuations come through revealed preferences (also referred to as implicit non-market valuation) or when a decision making body opts for a particular alternative that would cost a set amount of money because it prefers a specific aspect or probable outcome of said choice. The problem arises when relative productivity and relative efficiency are treated synonymously, whereas efficiency should include the preferences or utility functions of those involved (Saraydar 1989).

⁴ Efficiency, as understood by Pareto is actually used inaccurately here, but much of fisheries economics literature employs 'efficiency' as opposed to the correct term, 'productivity'. See Saraydar's (1989) "The Conflation of Productivity and Efficiency in Economics and Economic History," for a more thorough explanation.

Scale of impact is an interesting area to consider in consolidation or contraction of opportunities in the fishery. Oftentimes those advocates of rationalization are less concerned with local impact and more keenly aware of the gains to the national Gross Domestic Product (Carothers 2008). When it comes to mobility of labor, coastal communities and those reliant on fishing feel great impacts in what often becomes a local employment vacuum. Some may be concerned about stranded capital when fish landings move to large, more central ports, but "Capital is highly mobile, labor is not, and so labor gets stranded when capital pulls out," (Bromley 2006, 222). Consequently, the question of how to address these effects of freely tradable quotas requires deliberation on design, which is likely improved by social science investigation and insight.

I.C.2. Implications of rationalized fisheries management for communities and the public

Over the past thirty years, fisheries management has gravitated toward catch share programs such as ITQ systems, which drastically consolidate the fleet, diminish opportunities in the fishery, and encourage vertical integration (Pálsson and Helgason 1995; McCay 1995; Macinko 1997; Olson 2011). Nonetheless, even when rationalized fisheries management was just beginning, Copes (1986) outlined common pitfalls of such programs and advocated an attention to the specific characteristics of the fishery managed. Measures establishing property rules and rights in order to ensure that all vital economic relations and transactions follow the rule of the market often fail to address the attributes and implications of structured and prevailing systems of social inequity, economic exploitation, and power differentials (Ruddle and Davies 2013). Iceland, arguably the ultimate example in rationalized fisheries, witnessed a decline in its small coastal communities as quota owners accumulated wealth and left their communities (Eythórsson 2000). Nonetheless, the introduction of ITQs was not the only driver of change in Iceland in the 1990s, where processing at sea led to further contraction of landside seafood processing plants and employment (Eythórsson 2000). The globalizing market for food products, including seafood, also drives change in the way fisheries operate and the access afforded to coastal communities by a widening international market (Eythórsson 2000; Brookfield, Gray, and Hatchard 2005).

Exacerbating the loss of jobs, attachment to fishing is deep and many in the industry embody a strong occupational identity (Kitner 2006; Olson 2006). Studies on job satisfaction and fisher wellbeing (Pollnac and Poggie 1988; Pollnac and Poggie 2006) predominate this literature. Operationalized differently than Pollnac's body of work, Kelty and Kelty (2011) relate self-identity and fisheries vitality to underscore the non-economic valuation of fishing. In addition to consolidation or constriction of opportunities in the fishery, ITQs also transform labor relations in the fishery, which has been a site of social science inquiry (Olson 2006; St. Martin 2007). While tallies of vessels, licenses, pounds landed, and ex-vessel price can be proxies of fishery success, the move from a share system for crew compensation to a set wage has implications that are often overlooked by management, which likely have an impact on the desirability of fishing and the resultant pool of appropriately skilled labor. Finally, McCay (1999) illustrates how the potential adoption of a transferable quota system was antithetical to the way in which an island community in Newfoundland viewed its relations to one another. Employing the concept of embeddedness, McCay (1999) explains her field observations and interviews where fishermen and those linked to the crab fishery do not follow the 'rational

actor' traits common in economic theory. In Aleut communities, limited entry likely quickened the rate of outmigration in communities of less than 500 persons (Reedy-Maschner 2008).

Alaska is perhaps one of the best examples of meeting, or trying to meet, social concerns within a rationalized fishery management system. The Community Development Quota program indeed tries to reinvest the wealth of fisheries into communities with limited access to quota and other economic opportunities. Criddle (2012) however studied the factors that influence on the resilience of four Alaskan fisheries governed by a system of durable entitlements (DE)⁵ and demonstrated that DE programs are not the panacea. Such programs can contribute to biological sustainability, but cannot ensure it. Durable Entitlements can also lead to the disruption of existing social systems to the benefit of some individuals and communities but to the detriment of others.

I.C.3. Evaluation of the methodologies that help balance the role of economics

As this section has tried to demonstrate ideas from Economics permeate fisheries management with some positive and negative effects. The Gordon-Schaefer model stands as one example in fisheries economics, where economists try to model behavior and produce solutions within a set of parameters. This work can be useful, but often the less quantifiable aspects of fishing or those not easily operationalized in variables are missing in estimations, which limits their abilities to project reality. However, work can be done to place value on these less tangible aspects, as will be further discussed in the section of ecosystem goods and services.

Moreover, catch share management represents a suite of policy options and configurations. All too often catch shares are associated with a single form of management: the individual transferable quota. As demonstrated in the previous section, this form of management alters the social landscape in ways that may not be desirable. Altering or adjusting rationalized management may alleviate some of these problems, which likely would be informed by good social science research. Alternatively, if management decided to proceed with ITQs without community provisions, ownership caps, or other tools, there is still likely "something we must resolve, and quickly, with sympathy and good sense," (Larkin 1977, 10). Social science informs impact assessment, institutional design, and measures the desirability of alternatives within a multifaceted society. The following sections provide insight into approaches that integrate social science into ecological research and management.

II. Current approaches to ecological research integrating natural and social sciences

II.A. Social-ecological systems perspective and resilience theory.

While many examples of how fisheries social science informs management relate to impacts or anticipated change to the society, social science can also inform the institutional design of management. The line between political science and new institutional economics is often blurred or transcended by researchers in these fields, perhaps best exemplified by Elinor Ostrom. Theorists and those who work on notions of good governance contribute to

⁵ Criddle (2012) lists as examples of durable entitlements limited entry permits, territorial user rights, transferable user rights, individual vessel quotas (IVQs), individual transferable quotas (IFQs) and other forms of rights.

management. Resilience is one of the most critical elements in the overall resource management issue, and along with vulnerability provides a bridge between the analysis of institutions and economies with the natural resources on which they ultimately depend (Adger, 2000). A resilient system has the capacity to absorb disturbance and reorganize while undergoing change, so as to retain essentially the same function, structure, identity, and feedbacks (Walker et al. 2004; Janssen and Ostrom 2006). An adaptable system has the capacity to influence resilience without changing the dynamics of a system (Walker et al. 2004; Walker et al. 2006). However, if a system is highly adapted to a range of variability through specialized institutions it can be more vulnerable to new unknown changes (Nelson et al. 2007).

Social-ecological systems (SESs) are complex, integrated systems⁶ and refer to any system from local to global level that is composed of a societal (or human) component and an ecological (or biophysical) component (Berkes 1989). The influence of humanity on biogeochemical, hydrological, and ecological processes requires an understanding that could strengthen the capacity of ecosystems to support social and economic development (Folke et al. 2004). Additionally, a SESs perspective is important if we are to understand what actions humans take that affect the ecological system and how that relates to how the society functions, who is most likely to suffer or benefit from changes in the ecological subsystem and how rigid or flexible various actions are (Gallopin 1994). A SES perspective in social sciences can provide data that help identify factors that would underpin robust SESs opposed to vulnerable SESs. It is necessary that we rely on developing a general theory based on well-supported principles from the natural and social sciences, in particular ecology, economics, and political science, and confront it through comparative analyses of many cases.

Resilience is a property that SESs possess (Walker et al., 2004), albeit the term was originally used to describe the capacity of an ecosystem to tolerate disturbance without collapsing into a qualitatively different state controlled by a different set of processes. Therefore according to Holling (1973), a resilient ecosystem can withstand shocks and rebuild itself when necessary. Resilience in SESs has the added capacity of humans to anticipate and plan for the future with the key distinction between the natural world and its human dimension being 'agency' which covers numerous aspects of human behavior including imagination, technological innovation, collective action, and anticipation (Davidson 2010). A resilience framework encompasses three interconnected aspects of a system and should be understood as one of three possible responses to disturbance along with adaptability and transformation. Therefore, resilience itself is not necessarily the preferred outcome as what is desirable or not within society is often contested.

Fisheries, an example of a resource-dependent system or SES, must deal with declining resources and increasing controls, in addition to facing socio-demographic disadvantages (Pauly et al. 1998; Robards and Greenberg 2007). The fish catching sector has learned to continuously adapt to changes such as fluctuations of the resource biomass, changes in operating costs and regulatory changes in order to remain profitable. Such adaptive strategies include: (1) transformability, where fishers shift to a different métier when ecological, economic, or social (including political) conditions make the existing system untenable (Walker et al.

⁶ Taken from the Resilience Alliance glossary (http://www.resalliance.org/index.php/glossary).

2006), (2) diversification, which involves the broadening of alternatives, both within fishing and between fishing alternative livelihoods (McCay 1978), and (3) intensification, which refers to an increased commitment to an investment in one or another mode of resource procurement (McCay 1978). For example, there were times when solutions in the EU fisheries sector transformed social-ecological systems rather than helped them adapt to the current situation (Folke 2006). Decommissioning schemes and ITQs in Denmark have caused a shift in the capacity of fishing fleets (Hadjimichael 2010). In contrast, subsidies have been used to help communities adapt to new regulatory measures by acting as shock absorbers⁷. It is important to highlight however that the excessive use of subsidies by the EU distorted the economic landscape of fisheries without addressing the underlying issues such as the overcapacity of the sector (Robards and Greenberg 2007) often encouraging people to stay in a non-viable fishery.

Anderies et al. (2004) proposed a framework to study the way institutional arrangements affect the robustness and hence vulnerabilities of SESs by encouraging the investigation of all the links between the components of this framework. The framework was designed to be used by researchers with diverse disciplines as a method to analyze internal dynamics among four components of a SES; two human components: the resource and the resource users⁸, public infrastructure providers and public infrastructure⁹. The resource users and the public infrastructure providers are two actors with 'different specialized tasks' leading to more complex SES (Janssen and Ostrom 2006). By studying the resilience of a resource-dependent SES, one can explore how the resource-users interact with the other three components of the system and how they react to a change that be an environmental problem i.e. stock collapse, change in the biology of the natural system, or a change in the management regime, etc. Hadjimichael et al. (under review) used the above framework to compare two fisheries SESs in the EU. The study verified the regional variability between different fishing communities in the links among the different entities in SESs, and shows there are different factors, which depend on regional sociocultural, political, and biological contexts influencing resilience.

Lebel et al. (2006) explored the association between attributes of governance and the ability to manage resilience in a set of diverse case studies. What they found was that in deciding what to do, diverse participation, open communication, and deliberation are important because they help build trust and shared understanding among diverse stakeholders needed to mobilize resources and people and to foster self-organization. In monitoring, using, and managing natural resource systems, the flexibility provided by polycentric and multilayered systems of governance can create opportunities for learning and decision making in places and scales that match social and ecological contexts much more closely than is possible in monolithic arrangements. Accountable authorities, who also pursue social justice by helping to secure the livelihoods of the most vulnerable groups, enhance the capacity of society to manage resilience.

McClanahan et al. (2009) after an analysis of progressive small-scale fisheries worldwide suggest a change in policy towards the management of small-scale fisheries that focuses on

⁷ For example, fuel subsidies to fishers aim to assist fishers in times when fuel prices are too high.

⁸ The resource is a form of natural capital transformed for use by resource users.

⁹ The public infrastructure providers intervene to control its use through regulatory measures (public infrastructure).

facilitating socio-ecological processes rather than primarily promoting a high level of quantitative science and implementing findings, technological concepts, or tools. According to McClanahan et al. (2009) this policy change should (1) encourage professionalism (formation of "societies," setting standards, certification, self-policing, appropriate technology, etc.); (2) create forums where all opinions about solutions, the status of targeted species, and environmental requirements are represented; (3) promote social rules that consider the realities and limits of the households and local social economy; and (4) craft solutions tailored to the specific and agreed upon diagnoses.

A SESs perspective can help integrate social and ecological aspects of a system shifting the focus from solely the biological and economic aspects, which bioeconomic models focused upon. In contrast to attempting to control natural resources for stable or maximum production and shortterm economic gain, a resilience approach assumes an uncertain and complex natural resource context and aims to achieve sustainable long-term delivery of environmental benefits linked to human well-being. By combining the insights gained through theory development and those derived from qualitative analysis of different case studies, the understanding of how socialecological systems operate can be improved, with the possibility to extract generalities about the fundamental processes that structure the interactions between human societies and ecological systems¹⁰ (Walker et al. 2006). The Resilience Alliance realizing the difficulties faced by managers in bringing forward such a focus have put together the Resilience Framework workbook which was designed to "assist in resolving specific resource issues and in developing and implementing management goals without compromising the resilience and integrity of the system as a whole," (Resilience Alliance 2010). Finally, given that the structure of SESs is controlled by dynamic processes, any interventions must allow the system to deal with ongoing change but also future disruptions. It is also important to acknowledge the needs and desires of the affected communities when considering ways to enhance their resilience or assist towards their adaption or transformation.

II.B. Ecosystem Goods and Services

II.B.1. Conceptualization of Ecosystem Goods and Services

Another way of looking at ecological management is to look at ecosystem management. One definition of ecosystem management is the application of an ecological science perspective to resource management to promote long-term sustainability of ecosystems and the delivery of essential ecosystem goods and services (Chapin et al. 2002). The key with this definition is the long-term sustainability of the production of goods and services. The benefits humans receive from the resources and processes supplied by the earth's ecosystems are termed by scientists as ecosystem goods and services (EGS). Ecosystem goods (foods, such as fish) and services (such as climate regulation) "represent the benefits human populations derive, directly or indirectly, from ecosystem functions" (Constanza et al. 1997, 253). EGS have been discussed and researched for decades, though it was Constanza et al. (1997) and the UN's Millennium Ecosystem Assessment (MA) (2005) which popularized, and later formalized, the definitions.

 $^{^{10}}$ The Resilience Network and its branch the Resilience Alliance (http://www.resalliance.org/) is a network bringing together scientists from different disciplines assessing ideas on resilience theory developed in previous work and take it further.

According to the MA, biodiversity is a critical, underlying component of ecological goods and services. These ecosystem goods and services were grouped into four broad categories: *provisioning* (e.g. food), *regulating* (e.g. climate control), *supporting* (e.g. crop pollination), and *cultural* (e.g., recreational benefits):

- Provisioning services are the "products obtained from ecosystems" (MA 2005, 40). Basically these are benefits to people that can be extracted directly from nature. Such services include food, drinking water, energy such as timber and natural gas, and plants, which can be used to make clothing such as hemp or cotton.
- Regulating services are the "benefits obtained from the regulation of ecosystem processes" (MA 2005, 40); these are the benefits humans obtain from ecosystem processes that moderate natural phenomena; these include crop pollination, waste decomposition, and even the soil held in place by tree roots.
- Supporting services are the services "that are necessary for the production of all ecosystem services" (MA 2005, 40); these are the processes without which ecosystems could not even be maintained. Examples including nutrient cycling, photosynthesis, and the creation of soils. Without supporting services, none of the other services would exist.
- Meanwhile, cultural services are the "nonmaterial benefits people obtain from ecosystems through spiritual enrichment, cognitive development, reflection, recreation, and aesthetic experiences (MA 2005, 40). These can include cultural identity, recreation, and even the building of knowledge and spreading of ideas (http://www.nwf.org/Wildlife/Wildlife-Conservation/Ecosystem-Services.aspx).

As society has learned to acknowledge that EGS are limited, new methods are being developed to inform management decisions. One such method is the valuation of goods and services, especially the economic valuation, which is being used to help inform decision-makers on the cost of replacement of said goods and services.

Marine Ecosystems

Oceanic and coastal marine ecosystems provide a wide range of goods and services that are fundamental to continued human wellbeing. Heip et al. (2009) state, "These services are provided on both the global scale—including the production of oxygen, nutrient cycles, carbon capture through photosynthesis, and carbon sequestration via the biological pump—as well as on the regional scale, including the stabilization of coastlines, bioremediation of waste, and a variety of aesthetic and cultural uses."

In the marine realm, a conservative estimate of the total economic value of these ecosystem services indicates that it greatly exceeds—by at least two orders of magnitude—the value of the more familiar direct extraction of goods, such as fish and other marine species. Marine biodiversity underpins the functioning of marine ecosystems and their provision of services—

without biodiversity there would be no ecosystem services. "Maintaining biological diversity is crucial to maintaining ecosystem resilience and thus to the continued provision of ecosystem services," (Heip et al. 2009).

II.B.2. Valuation of Goods and Services

Very often, environmental goods and services are public goods, which are often harnessed by many without adversely affecting each other's interest. However, public goods can suffer from a "free-rider" problem, whereby users value the goods, but none has an incentive to pay to maintain them (Mishra n.d.). These goods and services may also be affected by externalities, or uncompensated side effects of human actions. Market mechanisms cannot regulate the consumption, production and allocation of public goods. Collective action for their upkeep is possible, but incurs considerable public cost (Mishra n.d.). Consequently, the valuation of such goods and services may help natural resource managers to deal with the effects of market failures, by measuring their social and opportunity costs. The costs to society can then be imposed, in various ways, on those who are responsible, or can be used to evaluate and regulate environmental impacts.

A variety of valuation methodologies have been developed to assess the social, economic and biological importance of biodiversity and ecosystem goods and services, particularly through biological valuation, quantification and economic valuation of the different goods and services, and socio-cultural valuation. The current scientific approach to the valuing of nature and the environment is based largely on two papers published in *Nature* by Costanza et al. (1997) and Costanza (1999).

Biological Valuation

The biological valuation methodology integrates all available biological information on an area into one indicator of intrinsic value of marine biodiversity, without reference to its anthropogenic use (Coastal Wiki n.d.). Biological value is not a direct measure of ecosystem health. Areas considered as having high biological value are often considered to be valuable providers of socio-economic goods and services, however, and are important in terms of environmental health. The primary difference lies in that biological valuation focuses on the features of species and communities themselves, and not on the contamination or the extractable/usable part of the ecosystem (Coastal Wiki n.d.)

Economic Valuation

One method of economic valuation is Contingent Valuation Method (CVM). CVM is an economic, non-market based valuation method used to infer individual's preferences for public goods, especially environmental quality (Heip et.al 2009). CVM uses questionnaires and asks consumers directly for their maximum willingness to pay (WTP) for specified improvements in environmental quality, including, for example, protection of marine biodiversity. CVM circumvents the absence of markets for public goods by presenting consumers with a survey market in which they have the opportunity to buy the good in question, such as the protection of marine biodiversity. Since the elicited WTP values are contingent upon the market described to the respondents, this approach is called contingent valuation method (Heip et. al 2009)

Cultural Valuation

Sociocultural valuation seeks to elicit stakeholder 'emic' (insider) perspectives and values of biodiversity. The goals of cultural valuation studies are to discover what, for example, aspects of marine biodiversity are important to people, to whom it is important, and how much and why. Approaches are developed which would elicit what aspects of biodiversity actually mattered locally. Such preferences can be crucial for developing effective strategies for the conservation of biodiversity through their inclusion in the decision-making process.

Of the three methods, Economic Valuation is the most developed and widely used. Cultural Valuation studies, though few in all ecosystems, are especially few in the marine environment. Cultural valuation is particularly difficult as it involves a mixed methods approach and the quantification of qualitative data.

II.C. Local ecological/fisheries knowledge

Local Ecological Knowledge (LEK) is a term used which includes the practical skills and wisdom developed at a local scale through earning livelihoods from the environment, over successive generations (Berkes 1999). Some use the term LEK instead of the similar, *Traditional Ecological Knowledge* (TEK) as the skills and knowledge were developed over time in traditional lifeways by traditional (i.e. indigenous) peoples. To some, however, TEK carries a slightly negative connotation through the "t" in traditional, which gives the impression of something historic, never-changing, and sometimes "backward." Others use the two terms interchangeably. *Fisheries Ecological Knowledge* (FEK) is also used to refer to the skills and wisdom of those who gain their livelihoods in aquatic, rather than terrestrial, environments.

The earliest TEK/LEK studies were undertaken by anthropologists. As with the term "sustainability" there is no agreement on a single definition. Studies of TEK/LEK begin with species identifications and classifications (i.e. ethnobiology) and proceed to people's understandings of ecological processes and their relationship with the environment (i.e. Human Ecology). TEK should be viewed as different levels in a practice and belief system, which includes local, empirical knowledge of animals, plants, and landscape (Berkes 2008). It also includes information on species identification and taxonomy, life histories, distributions, and behavior, which is nested within resource management systems, tools, and techniques. In turn, these are embedded within the social institutions, codes and norms required to implement management systems, and a worldview that shapes environmental perception (Berkes 2008). LEK should be viewed as a process, or a *way of life*, a way of knowing, not simply "knowledge" (Berkes 2008).

TEK/LEK is useful in a management context because often the breadth and depth of what locals know is often greater than scientific knowledge. Furthermore, TEK can contribute to place-based, fine-scale spatial and temporal information, management techniques, and institutions (Butler 2012). Western science and management knowledge (SMK), on the other hand, "provides understanding of contemporary large-scale ecological processes historically not encountered by TEK (Moller et al. 2004, Aitkenhead and Ogawa 2007)" (Butler 2012). Consequently, given the complementary nature of TEK and SMK, the integration of the two can potentially enhance the resilience of socio-ecological systems (SES) by providing a diversity of

knowledge and data for problem solving (Butler et al. 2012; Folke, et al. 2004; Berkes 2009), though integration, is not easy to achieve.

A great deal of research has been conducted, investigating just how to achieve the integration of LEK into natural resource management (e.g., Aswani and Hamilton 2004; DeWalt 1994, Johannes 2001). In addition to depth of knowledge, LEK can provide insights into changes in ecosystems, which are often unavailable (Garcia-Quijano 2007); SMK biologists often lack time series data that they require and the incorporation of LEK is a solution.

Some successful examples of integration can be seen around the world in as disparate locations such as Alaska and Australia. In Alaska, after the Exxon *Valdez* oil spill (USFG n.d.) federal and state agencies recognized that the Native communities had knowledge of the population sizes and ranges of many of the species injured in the spill (USFG n.d.). Combining TEK with SMK was believed to have increased the success of restoration efforts after the spill. Also in Alaska, LEK provided by Native groups was used in making the management decision to list the polar bear (*Ursus maritimus*) as a threatened species (USFG n.d.). Though the integration of the two knowledge types, as shown by these examples, has been successful, there has been little work done to explicitly explain the factors vital for the success in integrating the two. Two notable exceptions can be seen in Melanesia and the Pacific where it has been suggested (e.g. Johannes 2000 and Johannes 1998b, 2002) that it takes a catalyst for knowledge integration to take place, such as, in these cases through declining fish stocks, the lack of government capacity to respond to these declines, and community ownership of marine resources based on recognized sea tenure (Butler et al.).

One part of TEK/LEK, as stated previously, is not simply facts of individual species, but is also the nesting of the knowledge within resource management systems, tools, and techniques. Thus, TEK/LEK is accepted for the traditional management processes and fora, which are often now incorporated into co-management. In some successful contemporary management situations, co-management has developed, allowing community fishers to share power with government agencies. Doing so also fosters communication, social networking, and conflict resolution (Wilson et al. 2006; Pomeroy 2007; Kuperan et. al. 2008; Pinkerton 2009).

Integrating LEK with SMK has not only methodological problems, such as translating the languages the two "speak" (Huntington 2000) but is also impacted by power differentials between holders of the two forms of knowledge, which affects interactions (Agrawal 1995; Blaikie et al. 1997). These power differentials can prevent successful interactions even when they are willing to cooperate (Garcia-Quijano 2007).

In fisheries management, TEK can complement SMK by providing long-term baselines for stock assessments, local knowledge of species' ecology and behavior, habitat conditions and trends, as well as customary management systems (Butler 2012). In some areas of the world, the integration is further enhanced through local co-management arrangements. However, it is often understood that it must be a true co-management situation, one where power is shared with government agencies and where proper conditions exist for conflict resolution, communication, and social networking (Wilson et al. 2006, Pinkerton 2009; Butler 2012). Power-

sharing is especially important because tensions can emerge on account of the tendency of science to test, validate, and hence subjugate TEK, while Indigenous groups show reciprocal mistrust of SMK (Berkes 2008; Butler 2012). This tension is often exacerbated by varying communication styles and asymmetrical power relations among stakeholders (Wilson et al. 2006; Pinkerton 2009).

III. Cases

Now we turn our attention to three cases studies that exemplify some of the ideas discussed in the previous literature review. The case studies reviewed in section III were selected because of their contextual relevance with natural resource management in Alaska.

III.A. Fisheries management in Chile

III.A.1. Co-management as a way to improve socio-ecological sustainability

Restricting access to areas of seabed to achieve sustainable exploitation is a central component of the Chilean 1991 Fisheries and Aquaculture Law¹¹ (FAL), N° 18.892 (Decreto 430, approved in September 1991). This regulation for restricted access was put in place at a time where limited access to fisheries was rarely part of national policy and arose due to the social and economic importance of the artisanal fisheries in coastal waters (Castilla and Defeo 2001). The FAL redefines artisanal fishers and incorporates new regulations that affect their user rights through three management steps. First, exclusive fishing rights within a zone that extends to five nautical miles from the shoreline are assigned to artisanal fishers. Second, the law establishes a National Register for artisanal fishers and vessels, by region along the country, aiming to build a continuous register of users and fleets and to control fishing pressure. Third, the FAL assigns exclusive diving rights to certain areas of the seabed to registered artisanal fishing unions, under what have been termed management and exploitation areas for benthic resources (Gelcich et al. 2005).

The strict specifications and definition of artisanal fishers, which include gear and vessels that artisanal fishers are allowed to use, represent an important part of the 1991 Chilean FAL. Additionally, artisanal fishers are restricted to operate within the coastal area of the syndicate they are registered in *caletas*¹². Within the designated 5-mile artisanal fishing zone, the following measures can be decreed: establishment of closed fishing seasons and/or marine reserves; establishment of the regime known as Management and Exploitation Areas for Benthic Resources¹³ (MEABRs), for legally constituted artisanal fisher organizations. The MEABR is a Territorial User Rights in Fisheries (TURFs) system. MEABR was developed as a solution for the fishery crisis of *Concholepas concholepas*, a hard bottom snail as a result of the fisheries open access policy between 1976 and 1981. The success of the MEABR led to its widespread application across different fisheries resources and social-ecological contexts (Aburto and Stotz 2012). Even though MEABRs is one of the main management tools used for the protection of the

¹¹ Ley de pesca y acuicultura, 1991

¹² For administrative purposes Chile is divided into 12 regions and each region has several syndicates known as caletas. Small scale artisanal fishermen are restricted to operate within the coastal area of the caleta where they are registered.

¹³ Áreas de Manejo y Explotación de Recursos Bentónicos (AMERB)

marine resources in the new FAL law in Chile, their success depends upon the extent to which fishers are willing to participate and comply with these systems. Under MEABRs, fishers of a community are allocated fishing rights with which they are allowed to fish in designated geographical areas, sometimes even at specific times.

Chile's MEABR has emerged as a case of collaborative management, designed to "Constitute a fitting instrument for the conservation and rational utilization of benthic resources and the collaboration of fishers' organizations in fisheries administration," as stated in the official legislation on MEARBs¹⁴. The system operates by offering organizations of artisanal shellfishers exclusive access to shellfish found within tracts of seafloor close to their ports, on the condition that they take primary responsibility, under government supervision, for managing the harvest of these species. To benefit from public programs, such as the MEABR system, fishers have to establish and enlist unions or cooperatives. To be granted a MEABR, Chilean artisanal fisher organizations must develop, with the technical assistance, 5-year management plans, which must be approved by the undersecretary of fisheries (Marin et al. 2012). Fishers are also responsible for surveillance and enforcement of anti-poaching measures (Meltzoff et al. 2002). Management responsibility is delegated to organizations of artisanal shellfishers on the condition that they team with professionally trained marine biologists (Schumann 2007). The sharing of management responsibilities between state and resource users means that Chile's Management Area system meets the criteria of co-management. Co-management holds prospects in ensuring viable fisheries communities and viable fish stocks, as it allows for the integration of the community as effective agents of collective action, and even more so if the system is supported by community resource rights (Jentoft 2000). Co-management can lead to a reduction in resource conflicts and better implementation and better management of the resource as fishers and other resource stakeholders are more involved in the management of the resources and access rights are distributed more effectively and equitably (Pomeroy 1995).

III.A.2. Understanding the reasons of its success and realizing subtle problems

With a particular reference to Chile, history demonstrates that the implementation of comanagement strategies together with an allocation of user-rights have been necessary for benthic invertebrate management (Castilla et al. 2006). A survey of participating fishers in Chile's Fourth and Fifth regions examined four social benefits predicted to result from this type of co-management: (1) improved rapport between fishers and the state, (2) greater awareness among fishers of ecology and the benefits of management, (3) cooperation between fishers and scientists, and (4) unity between fishers with the principal benefit being fishers' newfound "consciousness" of the value of management—within the context of co-management and territorial use rights (Schumann 2007). The role of fishers' organizations in co-management is of great importance as asserting the legitimacy of co-management regulations is depended on the legitimacy of these organizations (Schumann 2007).

However, as a "one size fits all" policy (Gelcich et al., 2006), TURFs in Chile had unintended consequences for small-scale artisanal fishers and their families for example in some cases

¹⁴ Reglamento sobre Areas de Manejo y Explotacion de Recursos Bentonicos. No. 355. Diario Oficial de la República de Chile, August 26, 1995.

where *caletas* with existing complex webs of traditional institutions were successfully operating in terms of equity and resilience (Gelcich et al., 2006). In these cases, the effects of superimposing a government-sponsored co-management policy on this traditional system weakened these traditional institutions, which had negative effects on the levels of trust within the community and intensified conflict among users. Additionally, the "one size fits all" system can also have biological implications if the biology of the species dynamics is not taken into account. The management system's adaptive capacity was reduced, thereby jeopardizing the ecosystem's resilience. An example of this arose with the surf clam *Mesodesma donacium*, which has a highly variable population (Aburto and Stotz 2012). Traditionally, Chilean fishers followed the sporadically appearing *M. donacium* beds, migrating along the coast, a behavior now suppressed under the MEABR regime which confines fishers within a certain geographical area. Consequently, the *M. donacium* fishery collapsed within the MEARB because of lack of recruitment and high natural mortality.

Issues such as food security and nutrition can also be affected with "one size fits all" policies especially in communities where there is the issue of physical access to food besides financial access to food (Hadjimichael 2006). Hadjimichael (2006) examined how the changes in a territorial user rights management policy of a benthic resource directly affected the diet of artisanal fishers and their families in central Chile and found that the changes differed significantly between fishers in urban and rural communities due to a number of factors with the most important factor being the alternate food resource available. Rural fishers replaced shellfish in their diet with finfish due to their isolation from a readily available alternative choice of food, while urban fishers replaced shellfish with cheaper sources of protein such as chicken purchased from supermarkets. Shellfish were excluded from fishers' diets and those of their families in both rural and urban areas as shellfish had become the main source of income. This shift was not a matter of choice for fishers and none of the fishers interviewed in the specific study preferred their current diet compared to their diet either 20 or 30 years ago.

TURFs have gained attention as a tool for rights-based fisheries management implying a series of rights, among them are the right of exclusion, the right to determine intensity and type of use, the right to extract benefits, and the right to future returns (Christy, 1992). What has been highlighted is that TURFs can improve the welfare of small-scale fishing communities due to a more economically efficient use of the resources (Christy, 1992). At the same time in order to minimize any potential adverse impacts to the communities, the implementation of a TURFs system poses the challenge to carefully study the existing social-ecological system, in order to not replace it, but to integrate it with modern fishery policies (Aswani, 2005). While territorial user-rights management polices such as the one studied here are widely regarded as among the most effective approaches to achieving Ecosystem-Based Fishery Management, such management approaches can still have wide-reaching and perhaps unforeseen effects on human well-being. It is important to keep in mind therefore that a shift to co-management must be able to adapt allowing for legal adjustments that will be able to accommodate traditionally managed ecosystems that offer benefits comparable to those mandated under the formal policy. If there is insufficient information on the ways in which the systems function, then not only will the formulation of policy responses designed to countermand undesirable social or economic effects be difficult, but the implications for other aspects of the social development process—such as

gender relations, urban-rural linkages, and in this case nutrition—will also be imperfectly understood (Drakakis-Smith, 1991).

III.B. Critical dilemmas in Greenlandic Halibut fisheries management

Greenland, with an Arctic environment, and predominately Inuit people, combined with its colonial and Western-influenced resource management system, provides a useful, comparative case for Alaska. The current governmental institutions in Greenland are a product of its colonial past. Separation from Denmark and the inception of Home Rule began in 1979. When the post-colonial social class took over from Denmark, the pre-existing institutions, which lacked decentralization and democracy and local, self-management (Winther 2003) were maintained. Due to the lack of significant stakeholder opportunities for involvement, the Greenland government has difficulties in implementing policy and maintaining legitimacy (Janussen 2003). In terms of fisheries management and governance, there are unequal power relations between the coastal and offshore fleet segments.

Greenland Home Rule withdrew from the European Union in 1985 explicitly in order to manage its own fisheries, a vital resource for its economy. Fisheries and subsistence activities are not only important for local subsistence, they also make up 83% of Greenland's export value (Greenland Statistics 2010). The Fishing Act (1996) mandates that the Home Rule government has the exclusive right to make all fisheries-related decisions. Consequently, individuals who own processing industries and reside in Nuuk dictate Fishery policy, as they are the primary Home Rule government actors. The government must also consult the Fishery Council on all matters that are central to Greenlandic fishery policy, such as TACs (total allowable catches), fishing rights, and conservation measures (Jacobsen and Raakjær 2012). The Fishery Council comprises all organizations representing commercial fishers and hunters, and fishing companies. The Council also has observers from Greenlandic Ministries as well as interested organizations such as the Association of Greenlandic Municipalities.

Ever since the beginning of its independence process, Greenland has found itself in the middle of a push to profit from industries—both old and new—to finance its push to gain full economic independence from Denmark. During this time, the majority of social science research has increasingly focused on local livelihoods and the mixed subsistence economy as important for human wellbeing in the Arctic. More recently, a concern for the sustainability of fisheries stocks have led the government to institute new management regulations with the goal of conserving stocks and maximizing profits.

With the recent (2012) introduction of the Greenland Halibut management plan (presented below), Greenland Self Rule puts its trust in ITQs as the best means to restructure the fishery in a way that would best benefit the overall society. In economic terms, it focuses on formal, taxable economy as a goal and market mechanisms as the means. To understand this choice, it is important to understand the context of the Greenlandic economy: since 1979 Greenland has gradually been taking over its own political decision-making from Denmark. The running of its modern welfare state has had Greenland depend on transfers from the Danish state. Since the establishment of Home Rule through the Self Rule of today, Greenland continues to struggle to

pay the expenses of a modern welfare state. Greenland also struggles to gain economic, and hence 'real' independence from Denmark. So, while fisheries management regimes across the world may have a tendency to aim for general national growth, the incentives for doing so by Greenlandic politicians and public administrators may be particularly strong.

III.B.1. Social Impact Assessment of the Greenland Halibut Management Plan

The case study presented here stems from a section of a three-year research project on power and participation in Greenlandic fisheries governance, which also included a social impact assessment of a new fishery management plan. The management plan introduced ITQs into a fishery that previously had operated on an Olympic basis (free fishing by all until the TAC was exhausted). More than 1000 fishing licenses had been granted to 'small entities' such as dog sledges, dinghies, and snow mobiles, along with cutters to catch Greenland halibut. Consequently, the fishery reflects a variety of participants and interests. The two primary goals of the management plan were to secure biological sustainability of the stock and increase the profitability of the fishing fleet by reducing the number of participants (Medlem af Naalakkersuisut for Fiskeri, Fangst og Landbrug 2011).

The research included semi-structured interviews as well observing the management process at work in order to understand the views at play. While conducting fieldwork, researchers we were aware of other cases around the world where ITQs had been introduced and the dilemmas that an ITQ system may present (Bromley 2008; Pauly 2008; Macinko and Bromley 2004; Pálsson and Helgason 2000). We were particularly focused on the possible impacts such a structural change (introduction of ITQs) would mean for the communities. The communities in Northwest Greenland that engage in the halibut fishery have few alternatives for monetary income. Furthermore, recent prominent social science studies have documented the importance of the mixed cash/hunting economy and the cultural meaning of fishing and harvesting activities. Consequently, the SIA was proposed and undertaken in Upernavik, one of three regions in the halibut fishery.

The preliminary SIA (Delaney, Jacobsen, and Hendriken 2012) was based on interviews from fieldwork in 2011, as well as with interviews conducted by another team member from previous visits in the village of Upernavik and surrounding settlements. Statistics collected and analyzed in connection with another project on the sustainability of Greenlandic settlements also played a major part of the analysis together with a general literature review. The analysis highlighted many of the perspectives that shape the discussions of 'social sustainability' in the Arctic context: the continuance of local livelihoods and communities, including specific emphasis on the importance of the fishery for the working of the mixed cash/subsistence/informal economy. It was also concerned with principles of equity and local participation in decision-making. The study presented a number of likely positive and negative impacts on the individual and the community level. Among the potential impacts: some small-scale fishers will lose a supplementary, yet vital, source of cash income needed for their mixed economy. This income also enables fishers to pay the municipality back for social transfer payments (Delaney, Jacobsen, and Hendriksen 2012).

The new management plan also does not institute area restrictions, which (potentially) places Upernavik dinghy fishers at a disadvantage with southern fishers who are free to come north in the summer to fish the Upernavik quota. The plan also calls for the closure of the fishery for new entrants, meaning that younger men coming into the fishery will have to wait to be able to fish independently, or not fish at all, with no foreseeable means of other employment. The plan potentially sets up inequity between two groups of boats. The government states explicitly in their management proposal that large boats will be guaranteed a minimum quota and that large boats do not risk losing quota to other fishers in case of illness, technical problems or the like. In comparison, small-scale fishers are not given the same guarantees.

The study concludes that the plan may have far-reaching impacts at the community level. Upernavik is a northern district with a limited amount of alternative livelihood opportunities: if the young men cannot fish, what will they do to earn a livelihood? The only suggestion proposed by the government is the possibility of working in the new industries such as mines, but these options are neither available now, nor are they necessarily desired or healthy (Delaney, Jacobsen, and Hendriksen 2012). The SIA was presented to the ministry charged with instituting the new Greenland Halibut Management Plan, but it had no direct influences on the decisionmaking process. Thus, it stands as an example of social science having difficulty influencing policy-making. It is difficult to assess the exact reasons for why a study like this did not have an impact, but as the introduction in this report summarizes, this is a theme discussed in the literature.

III.B.2. Review of definitions and measurements of social sustainability in the Arctic context Yet, in the Arctic and in Greenland, social science has long been engaged in discussions of social sustainability and affiliated concepts. At the level of conceptual developments, one of the most encompassing endeavors has probably been the Arctic Human Development Report (2004) and the subsequent development of Arctic Social Indicators (2010), initiatives undertaken by the Arctic Council.

The mission of the Arctic Human Development Report was to explore livelihood and welfare throughout the Arctic and identify issues relevant to the Arctic next to those identified by the Human Development Index of the United Nations. The method was a literature review of existing social scientific knowledge about the Arctic communities and as such, the results can also be said to reflect the prevalent research foci of the social scientific community. A range of Arctic issues was identified and these evolved around control of destiny, cultural continuity, and a close relationship to nature and land. The report provides a synthesis of existing knowledge to assess the current state within a wide range of spheres including demography, culture, economy, political systems, legal systems, resource governance, community viability, human health and wellbeing, education, gender issues and circumpolar international relations and geopolitics.

As a follow-up project to the Arctic Human Development report, the Arctic Social Indicators Project (2010) discussed a range of 'arctic social indicators' and their potential for developing to measuring Arctic wellbeing over time for policy purposes. Another encompassing conceptual project, which was also implemented, was the 'Survey of Living Conditions in the Arctic: Inuit, Saami and the Indigenous Peoples of Chukotka'. This project set out to develop a new research design to measure living conditions and individual wellbeing relevant to Inuit, Saami and other indigenous peoples. The initiative came from Statistics Greenland under Greenland Self Rule, deeming that new measurements of living conditions designed specifically to the Arctic region were needed.

A 1997 survey of living conditions based on the Scandinavian model had presented dilemmas that were difficult to explain in conventional wellbeing terms: why do many people choose to remain in their communities despite poor housing conditions and a low (material) standard of living? Conventional economic indices were provided insufficient explanation. Based on consultation with indigenous groups and researchers from a variety of disciplines and under an indigenous steering group, alternative indicators were developed around the role of household production, mixed cash-local harvest economy, family relationships, spirituality, social adjustment and support and ethnic identity. The survey was conducted in Canada (2001), Alaska (2002-2003), Greenland (2004-2006) and Chukotka (2004-2006). The survey concluded that productive activities, the presence of production opportunities (i.e. fish and game, jobs) and a sense of local control are associated with satisfaction with life as a whole (Poppel et al. 2007). Whereas SLICA does not operate directly with the concept of social sustainability, the concepts it developed dovetails with other discussions of social sustainability in the Arctic under the aforementioned Arctic Council programs on the social aspects of sustainable developments—such as the importance of faith control and connection to land.

The continuation in itself of local livelihoods has received particular attention in discussions of social sustainability in the Arctic and in Greenland in particular. Nuttall (2002) has for example been concerned with the continuation of local livelihoods and cultures claiming that the viability of Arctic coastal communities depends on the long-term sustainability of local livelihoods and economies based on the resources of the sea. Threats to the continuation of these livelihoods and economies are identified as:

- restructuring of fisheries, including a shift from local to international enterprises and the redistribution of wealth from traditional actors to more powerful global players;
- overfishing, national subsidies to the fishing industry;
- restrictions on market sale of sea mammals internationally;
- changing community dynamics as a fishery to a lesser extent than hunting depends upon and reproduces relations based on kinship;
- inserting ITQs due to concentration of power and wealth, enclosure of commons and exclusion of women;
- negative climate change effect on fish stocks; and
- persistent organic pollutants in the Arctic sea.

The topic of local livelihoods has also received attention by Rasmussen (1999) who takes a point of departure in the Arctic Settlement pattern and its development characterized by a shift from self-sufficiency to increased dependence on other regions and where a seemingly paradox exists in the fact that a decentralized settlement structure persists in spite of centralization policies. Rasmussen has argued for a practical approach to the concept of social sustainability that is not for deep academic scrutinizing but for structuring discussions and securing that important dimensions in the development process are taken into consideration. Rasmussen identifies such dimensions of social sustainability as being defined in the context of five conflicts in

Greenlandic planning: 1) centralization versus decentralization—the most prominent conflict, 2) small versus large scale production, 3) whether to look towards renewable or non-renewable resources for development, 4) monopoly versus market economy, and 5) self-reliance versus dependency. Rasmussen argues that defining the concept of social sustainability is a continuous process and the key is to develop ways of measuring it. But in Greenland, he argues, there is no need to start from scratch as there is a development process to build on, "There is an income structure and therefore also a formal economy which is very dependent either on transfers or single sources which makes it vulnerable. But there is also a strong informal sector which is stabilizing the development process i.e. reducing vulnerability and there is a strong subsistence sector which reduces vulnerability further" (Rasmussen 1999, 227). Thus, Rasmussen is particularly concerned with how to enhance stability. As positive factors he identifies the subsistence economy, a robust settlement structure and a continuation of local communities. As threats he identifies campaigns against traditional survival methods of sealing and whale hunting together with dependency on economic social transfers. In relation to Greenlandic marine resource management, Sejersen (2003) has linked social sustainability to the inclusion of local perspectives and local knowledge and to fairness in distribution of access rights.

In this context, the question of whether to sustain villages, small-scale fisheries and hunting can hardly be a scientific or technical question. When the Greenland Halibut SIA was unsuccessful in drawing attention to possible social impacts it may have been because it had a point of departure in one of two discourses that are, to a large extent, defined against each other. In the discourse of the SIA, the smaller scale fishery was something that needed to be maintained to sustain local livelihoods. In the discourse of the management plan and other important processes of Greenlandic fishery reform (see the Fishery Commission 2009) those local livelihoods based on the fishery were seen as a poverty trap. This controversy dives directly into core debates about how to perceive 'good development'. To some extent, this disagreement may echo the differing emphasis between the economic and social-scientific disciplines described elsewhere.

III.C. Observations and reflections from STECF and Framework 7 research projects

There is both an appreciation for social science data and its incorporation into management, as well as misunderstandings, in the European Union. In general, there is a growing acknowledgment of the need for social science data. For example, a recent chairman of the Scientific, Technical, and Economic Committee for Fisheries (STECF), a scientific advisory committee to the European Commission, was actively encouraging of the inclusion of a (non-economic) social scientist on their Committee. There are difficulties with understanding, however, as well as in the form data takes.

Some biological scientists (e.g. VECTORS) view the social science data as merely something that could potentially validate their own, key findings. Others, though fewer than a decade ago, view qualitative social science data as merely "anecdotal." Others do not even realize that social sciences are sciences, using the scientific method of hypothesis testing. Additionally, in attempts to incorporate the different stakeholders into research projects (e.g. MYFISH), natural scientists do not always appreciate the need for inclusion of the different sub-groups of fishers or other stakeholders but rather assume that stakeholders with a real stake in the issue will find

a way to take part in a project. Additionally, though some are interested in combining data, the disparate forms data take often make the task difficult. This was a major issue for the long-term plaice and sole management plan (STECF 2006). Biologists and economists, after two full days in meetings, still could not come up with parameters to enable combining their data. This mismatch of form of data is the greatest hurdle to the incorporation of social science data with natural science data.

Christie (2011) recommends a complete reconceptualization of environmental problems and solutions in order to enable more pluralistic forms of research to guide coastal and marine policies. Such reconceptualization necessarily includes paying equal attention to both social and ecological aspects. "For ethical, theoretical and practical reasons, the human dimension should not be reduced to mainly economic calculations of, albeit important, ecosystem services or quantified general principles" (Campbell et al. 2009). Just as robust ecological research must span natural history, population dynamics and genetics, social research should include attempts to understand the social context over time, the management process, institutional design principles, human adaptation and social impacts of policy (Campbell et al. 2009; Jones 2009; Christie 2011). Much of what is suggested is not new, but rather Ginter and Rettig (1978, 170) forwarded the need for anthropologists, "to identify samples of fishermen and study them over their life spans," and for sociologists to better understand the impact of regulation on society and communities.

IV. Synthesis: literature, cases, and implications for management of fisheries in Alaska

IV.A. Discussion and key conclusions

This paper has delved into current literature and combined the experiences of the authors to provide the NPRB with a review of the integration of social sciences in natural resource management. Relevant methodologies on the collection and integration of different types of data have been presented, along with the challenges faced. The case studies reviewed in section III were selected because of their contextual relevance with natural resource management in Alaska. Their common message contends that management seldom works best when taken directly off the shelf and abstracted from the social, cultural, and economic context. Different methods from social science can assist in avoiding such scenarios when "one size fits all," seems to suit very few. In this review, suggestions range from the SIA methodology for incorporating social science into natural resource management to specific approaches to ecological research where natural and social sciences are integrated. The list of such approaches presented in this review is by no means exhaustive but the authors believe that these methods are relevant for Alaska.

While social science has gained prominence within the field of fisheries management and NMFS, it still contends with a number of barriers both in the realms of research and policy. First, the potential contributions of social science suffer when they are considered late in research and policymaking processes. In addition, fellow researchers and decision-makers often do not understand the role of social science and its various formats. For example, many look for a prescription to solve fisheries problems and believe that insights into *how* to alter human

behavior will be the panacea. While the recognition that human action plays a central role in the sustainability of the fishery is a step forward, social science is not best used to develop 'fixes'. Policy design outlines a set of alternatives and ideally social science can inform choices and decisions. Furthermore, social science can explain the emergence of inequalities or social change when confronted with a management decision or a resource scarcity issue. But the abilities of social science should not be oversold: "The tortoise pace of anthropology will almost certainly never catch up with the rapid policymaking process, but more than three decades of Limited Entry Permit Plan can provide a useful means of evaluating the lasting effects of programs already in place and predicting future effects of new policies," (Reedy-Maschner 2008, 13). Trying to force social science into a single mold can be problematic, although it appears that how narrative forms fit into a policy process inundated by documents and information is unresolved. Finally, insufficient resources undermine social science in the adoption of innovative methodologies and the time necessary to understand various facets of communities, social sustainability, or other objects of inquiry.

A first step in integrating social sciences in natural resource management is to understand the important questions to ask, which data are required, and how such data can be collected and analyzed. The SIA is one of the primary methods used to incorporate social sciences into natural resource management, something that was made obligatory in the United States. Therefore, even though the realization for the need of such data is there, the data either do not exist or are in a form in which their incorporation into fisheries management plans and policies is problematic. Quantification or fitting into dominant disciplinary frameworks are seen by some as a solution, but taken with unflinching dedication problems arise. We risk overlooking aspects of the social and cultural dynamics that are not easily enumerated or monetized. We put forward the work in ecosystem goods and services to highlight efforts to fold social and cultural indicators into valuation schema, but as explained there are many limitations to the current methodologies. Nonetheless, perhaps this is one way in which social facets will inform economic models and provide more realistic predictions of fisheries systems.

The purview of social science is not limited to impacts alone, but can inform governance arrangements and institutional design. From the authors' experience on numerous research projects in the EU (section III.C.) it is suggested that natural scientists and policymakers believe that stakeholders with a large interest in a resource, will find a way to be involved and express their views in the decision-making process, given that the process is open and allows for participation. That is true in the case when stakeholders have the resources and knowledge to follow such processes. In the case of more vulnerable groups, the ability and resources to be involved in the process are significantly less, something particularly salient in Alaska. The differentiation of access to political processes and abilities to organize among communities to advocate positions in state policy arenas emerges as a key finding in the evaluation of limited entry systems in the Alaskan salmon fishery (Reedy-Maschner 2008). Along these lines, social science can inform institutional structures that improve participation and encourage wider representation (Maiolo 2007; Halvorsen 2003). Local (and true) co-management arrangements where power is shared with government agencies and where proper conditions exist can assist conflict resolution, communication, and social networking. Evidence exists of co-management regimes easing intertribal conflict resolution over salmon allocations in the Puget Sound region

and upriver-downriver disputes settled at the local or regional level (Kellert et al. 2000). Moreover, there are linkages between co-management, LEK, and SES, "...If the co-management process can evolve further to include iterative co-learning and knowledge generation through experimentation, the resulting 'adaptive co-management' can enhance the resilience of social-ecological systems," (Butler et al. 2012, 34).

We also wanted to address the dominance of fisheries economics in our review and provide different conception of a fishery to balance all three aspects of sustainability. Adopting a socioecological system (SES) perspective instead of, or along with, the bioeconomic paradigm helps understand what actions humans take that affect the ecological system, how that relates to the society's function, who is most likely to suffer or benefit from changes in the ecological subsystem, and how rigid or flexible various actions are (Gallopin 1994). The section on SES stood to highlight how conceptualization of the fishery as a system where information flows in numerous directions and feedback loops through the social to the ecological and back again can open up to a deeper understanding than the traditional bioecomonic model. The Chilean case provided an example where the definition and differentiation of the fleet (artisanal and commercial) promoted continued diversity within the fishery. Diversity has become a key point in resilience both in ecological and social contexts. Taken together, the section on SES and the Chilean case seek to explain how management priorities translate into particular outcomes in the composition of the fishery. This stands in contrast to many ways ITQs have been introduced, where little discussion of the balance of economic rationalization occurs and market-based approaches bear consequences sometimes unpopular and inequitable. Furthermore, the emphasis on transferring the wealth of the fishery to private ownership ignores the vested interest of coastal communities and the wider American citizenry in the potential economic rent.

Privatizing a resource by assigning ITQs has been a result of the MEY target of the Gordon-Schaefer model. Indeed "the importance of critically exploring the language, values, and assumptions of rationalization," is salient in Alaska, as Carothers (2008, 72) probes the resistance to ITQs in Kodiak, and offers, "If we assume economic efficiency to be a natural and desirable condition, we view decreased fisheries participation and population in remote indigenous fishing villages as a just outcome." If such a catch share program is planned, then one should explore what fishers would do in that case, especially in coastal communities where there are few employment alternatives (Charles 1998). Alternatively, policy provisions like community shares or ownership caps can offset the common ills of tradable, perpetual quota systems. The case study presented in this paper on Greenland and the adoption of ITQs to restructure the fishery in a way that would benefit society at large may have far-reaching impacts at the community level, especially in Upernavik where there is a limited amount of alternative livelihood opportunities. The Greenlandic case also shows that boats from the south with quota were allowed to seek fishing opportunities farther away and fish out areas important to subsistence fishing in the north. While bioeconomic models can be useful, it is often that the less quantifiable aspects of fishing or those not easily operationalized in variables go unnoticed which limits the ability to project reality. The increasing weight on economic sustainability creates the argument that social concerns have all-but-disappeared in the industrialized world.

Finally, the understanding of localized knowledge and practices should inform policy and management of natural resources. Local Ecological Knowledge (LEK) is useful in a management context because often the breadth and depth of what locals know supplements and extends the scientific knowledge base. As illustrated by the example of TURFs in Chile, the system failed to incorporate different facets of LEK and the folkways of traditional fishermen who moved down the coast in pursuit of the surf clam. The new regime replaced this traditional system and then suffered the adverse consequences of a collapsed fishery because it ignored the local dynamics. The incorporation of LEK is particularly important in Alaska as many Alaskan Native communities base their livelihoods on such knowledge and understanding the interrelationship between ecological processes and their livelihoods. There are ongoing programs for the understanding of LEK and its use in policy management in Alaska from both the Alaska Department of Fish and Game and other NGOs such as Yukon River Drainage Fisheries Association. Moreover, NPRB explicitly calls upon Local and Traditional Knowledge under its science program and research strategy.

Understanding local context represents a central theme in this review. The development of Community Profiles within NOAA's social science research agenda exemplifies the attention to this level of impact. Furthermore, understanding the degree and the form of dependence communities or groups have on a fishery will carry forward policy discussions. However, researchers, decision-makers, and managers should not be naïve to think that provisions for a certain type of dependence will not be viewed skeptically by those shut out by definitional boundaries. At present the EU Parliament has suggested an amendment allowing small-scale passive gear users to fish during closed seasons. But as with any policy that privileges one group over another, some have asked whether the provision should extend to small-scale trawlers. Additionally, we saw this play out in the Greenlandic case and the discussions within the literature on the varying conceptions of *fisheries dependent community*. This is another instance where the employment of co-management will help to inform the definitions set forth in fisheries policy and management plans, which will promote certain actions and behavior and discourage others. The adoption of a TURFs regime for example, like in the Chilean case study can be appropriate for the majority of the coastal communities affected but can at the same time have detrimental impacts on others where local rules preexisted in communal property regimes.

IV.B. Implications for NPRB's research agenda and work in the Alaskan context

To begin, we would like to comment on a few aspects of the Alaskan setting which have been in our minds in the development of this report. Alaska is a unique place when considering the integration of social science with management of natural resources. With the highest percentage of native Alaskan and American Indians¹⁵, from whom many still have a traditional subsistence livelihoods and culture, natural resource management in Alaska, has a number of distinctive factors to take up, that being fisheries, forestry, mining, and oil extraction.

¹⁵ Data from the United States Census Bureau, <u>http://quickfacts.census.gov/qfd/states/02000.html</u>

Alaska is perhaps one of the best examples of meeting, or trying to meet, social concerns within a rationalized fishery management system. The Community Development Quota (CDQ) program indeed tries to reinvest the wealth of fisheries into communities with limited access to quota and other economic opportunities. Prior to the CDQ program, few western Alaskan Native communities had connections with the fishing industry, but since the CDQ program was introduced, many of the CDQ groups have use this income to reinvest in fishing operations with several vessels which participate in Bering Sea fisheries being partially or entirely owned by CDQ groups. Since its inception, the CDQ program has injected over \$500 million into Western Alaska and generated over \$100 million in wages, education and training benefits. The value of the six CDQ groups' assets increased from about \$13.3 million (1992) to over \$559 million (2009). However, this 'alignment' of the CDQ groups with the pollock fishing industry has caused rifts with other native communities who do not benefit from the CDQ and are dependent on salmon for their income and subsistence with the salmon bycatch taken by the pollock fisheries being a major root of controversy.

There are other attempts in Alaska for the integration of social issues into management plans and policies and the specific concerns of local communities like subsistence fishing. The Alaska Department of Fish and Game (ADFG) recognizes the importance of subsistence use where:

Under Alaska's subsistence statute, the Alaska Board of Fisheries must identify fish stocks that support subsistence fisheries and, if there is a harvestable surplus of these stocks, adopt regulations that provide reasonable opportunities for these subsistence uses to take place. Whenever it is necessary to restrict harvests, subsistence fisheries have a preference over other uses of the stock (AS 16.05.258')¹⁶.

The Community Subsistence Information System (CSIS), the repository of Alaska community harvest information collected by the Division of Subsistence of ADFG, is a very good start of data that can be used as social and cultural indicators.

NPRB's social science research agenda

While NPRB operates separately from the research agenda of federal and state governments, with the interest in natural resource management it is clear that the board's research priorities may fall in certain streams of policy research. Moreover, in the current political and economic climate, NPRB may serve to supplement or replace federal agencies' research initiatives rather than complementing in years past. Data gaps and insufficient data gathering mechanisms represent a prime area for support, but such efforts should not be seen as exercises in counting alone. Qualitative methods and ethnography will likely suffer under constricted agency budgets as these activities often require time and travel, two resources that will probably become increasingly scarce. There are gaps in baseline data and in understanding the value of fishing at different spatial scales be that local, regional, state, and national. Indeed we hope the discussion of debates within the social science academe and the international examples of social science engagement in fisheries management will inform your future work.

¹⁶ http://www.adfg.alaska.gov/index.cfm?adfg=fishingSubsistence.main

References

- Abbott-Jamieson, Susan, and Patricia M Clay. 2010. "The Long Voyage to Including Sociocultural Analysis in NOAA's National Marine Fisheries Service." *Marine Fisheries Review* 72 (2): 14–33.
- Aburto, J. and Stotz, W. 2012. "Learning about TURFs and natural variability: Failure of surf clam management in Chile." Ocean & Coastal Management, 71: 88-98
- Adger, Neil W. 2000. "Social and Ecological resilience: Are they related?" *Progress in Human Geography*, 24(3):347–364
- AHDR (Arctic Human Development Report). 2004. Akureyri: Stefansson Arctic Institute.
- Agrawal, Arun. 1995. "Dismantling the Divide between Scientific and Indigenous Knowledge." Development and Change, 26:413–439.
- Anderies, John M., Martin A. Janssen, and Elinor Ostrom. 2004. "A framework to analyze robustness of social-ecological systems from an institutional perspective". *Ecology and Society*, 9(1), 18.
- Anderies, John M., Brian H. Walker, and Ann P. Kinzig. 2006. "Fifteen weddings and a funeral: Case studies and resilience-based management". *Ecology and Society*, 11 (1):21
- Arctic Social Indicators a follow-up to the Arctic Human Development Report. 2010. TemaNord 2010;519. Nordic Council of Ministers. Copenhagen.
- Arnason, R. 2000. "Property Rights as a Means of Economic Organization." In: Shotton, Ross (ed.) Use of Property Rights in Fisheries Management, pp. 14-25.
- Aswani, Shankar, and Richard Hamilton. 2004. "Integrating Indigenous Ecological Knowledge and Customary Sea Tenure with Marine and Social Science for Conservation of Bumphead Parrotfish (Bolbometopon muricatum) in the Roviana Lagoon, Solomon Islands." *Environmental Conservation* 31(1):69-83.
- Aswani, S. 2005. "Customary sea tenure in oceania as a case of rights-based fishery management: does it work?" *Reviews in Fish Biology and Fisheries*, 15:285-307.
- Berkes, Fikret. 1989. "The benefits of the commons". Nature, 340(6229), 91-93.
- Berkes, Fikret. 1999. Role and significance of "tradition" in indigenous knowledge. *Indigenous Knowledge and Development Monitor* 7 (1): 19.
- Berkes, F. 2008 Sacred Ecology. 2nd Edition, New York: Routledge Press.
- Blaikie, P., K. Brown, M. Stocking, L. Tang, P. Dixon, and P. Sillitoe.1997. Knowledge in Action: Local Knowledge as a Development Resource and Barriers to Its Incorporation in Natural Resource Research.

- Bromley, Daniel. 1992. "The Commons, Property, and Common-Property Regimes." In *Making the Commons Work: Theory, Practice, and Policy,* edited by Daniel W. Bromley, 3-15. San Francisco: Institute for Contemporary Studies Press.
- Bromley, Daniel W. 2006. "Purging the Frontier from Our Mind: Crafting a New Fisheries Policy." *Reviews in Fish Biology and Fisheries* 15 (3) (April 24): 217–229. doi:10.1007/s11160-005-4866-z.
- Bromley, Daniel W. 2008. The Crisis in Ocean Governance. Conceptual Confusion, Spurious Economics, Political Indifference. MAST 2008,6(2):7-22.
- Brookfield, Katherine, Tim Gray, and Jenny Hatchard. 2005. "The Concept of Fisheriesdependent Communities." *Fisheries Research* 72 (1) (April): 55–69. doi:10.1016/j.fishres.2004.10.010.
- Butler, James R. A., Alifereti Tawake, , Tim Skewes, Lavenia Tawake, and Vic McGrath. 2012. Integrating traditional ecological knowledge and fisheries management in the Torres Strait, Australia: the catalytic role of turtles and dugong as cultural keystone species. *Ecology and Society* 17(4): 34.
- Campbell, Lisa M., Noella J. Gray, Elliot L. Hazen and Janna M. Shackeroff. Beyond baselines: rethinking priorities for ocean conservation. *Ecology and Society*, 14:1:14.
- Campbell, Lisa. 2012. "One of these things is not like the other: Scoping social science disciplines and methods." Presented at East Coast Fisheries Forum 2012, Beaufort, NC, May 8-11, 2012. Accessible at http://www.fisheriesforum.org/east-coast-forum-2012
- Carothers, Courtney. 2008. "'Rationalized Out': Discourses and Realities of Fisheries Privatization in Kodiak, Alaska." In Enclosing the Fisheries: People, Places, and Power, edited by Marie E. Lowe and Courtney Carothers, pp. 55-74, American Fisheries Society, Symposium 68, Bethesda, MD.
- Castilla, Juan C. and Omar Defeo. 2001. "Latin America benthic shellfisheries: emphasis on comanagement and experimental practises." Reviews in Fish Biology and Fisheries, 11:1-30.
- Castilla, Juan C., Stefan Gelcich, and Omar Defeo. 2006. "Successes, Lessons and Projections from Experience in Marine Benthic Invertebrate Artisanal Fisheries in Chile." In Mclanahan, T. & Castilla, J.C. (eds), Fisheries management: Experiences and accomplishments, in press. Blackwell Press, Oxford.
- Chapin, F. Stuart, Pamela A. Matson, and Harold A. Mooney. 2002. Principles of Terrestrial Ecosystem Ecology. New York: Springer.

Charles, Anthony. 1998. "Fisheries in Transition." Ocean Yearbook 13: 15–37.

Christy, Francis T. 1992. "Territorial use rights in marine fisheries: definitions and conditions." FAO *Fish. Tech. Pap.* 227: 10.

- Christie, Patrick. 2011. "Creating Space for Interdisciplinary Marine and Coastal Research: Five Dilemmas and Suggested Resolutions." Environmental Conservation 38 (02) (April 6): 172–186. doi:10.1017/S0376892911000129.
- Clay, Patricia M, and Julia Olson. 2007. "Defining Fishing Communities: Issues in Theory and Practice." *NAPA Bulletin* 28: 27–42. doi:10.1525/napa.2007.28.1.27.napa.
 - ------. 2008. "Defining 'Fishing Communities': Vulnerability and the Magnuson-Stevens Fishery Conservation and Management Act." *Human Ecology Review* 15 (2): 143–160.
- Coastal Wiki. n.d. http://www.coastalwiki.org/wiki/Biological_valuation. Accessed 31 March 2013.
- Colburn, Lisa L, Susan Abbott-Jamieson, and Patricia M Clay. 2006. "Anthropological Applications in the Management of Federally Managed Fisheries: Context, Institutional History, and Prospectus." *Human Organization* 65 (3): 231–239.
- Colburn, Lisa L., and Michael Jepson. 2012. "Social Indicators of Gentrification Pressure in Fishing Communities: A Context for Social Impact Assessment." *Coastal Management* 40 (3) (May): 289–300. doi:10.1080/08920753.2012.677635. http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/08920753.2012.677635.
- Cole, Daniel H. and Peter Z. Grossman. 2002. "The Meaning of Property Rights: Law versus Economics?" Land Economics 78(3): 317-330.
- Copes, Parzival. 1986. "A Critical Review of the Individual Quota as a Device in Fisheries Management." Land Economics 62(3): 278-91.
- Copes, Parzival and Anthony Charles. 2004. "Socioeconomics of Individual Transferable Quotas and Community-Based Fishery Management." Agricultural and Resource Economics Review 33(2) (October): 171-181.
- Costanza, Robert; Ralph d'Arge, Rudolf de Groot, Stephen Farberk, Monica Grasso, Bruce Hannon, Karin Limburg I, Shahid Naeem, Robert V. O'Neill, Jose Paruelo, Robert G. Raskin, Paul Suttonkk & Marjan van den Belt. "The value of the world's ecosystem services and natural capital". *Nature* 387: 253–260.
- Costello, Christopher, Steven D. Gaines, and John Lynham. 2008. "Can Catch Shares Prevent Fisheries Collapse?" *Science* 321: 1678–1681.
- Criddle, Keith R. 2012. "Adaptation and maladaptation: factors that influence the resilience of four Alaskan fisheries governed by durable entitlements." ICES Journal of Marine Science 69(7): 1168-1179.
- Crutchfield, J.A. 1979. "Economic and Social Implications of the Main Policy Alternatives for Controlling Fishing Effort." Journal of Fisheries Research Board Canada 36: 742-752.
- Cunningham, Stephen. 1994. "Fishermen's Incomes and Fisheries Management." *Marine Resource Economics* 9: 241–252.

- Davidson, Debra J. 2010. "The Applicability of the Concept of Resilience to Social Systems: Some Sources of Optimism and Nagging Doubts." Society & Natural Resources, 23(12): 1135-1149.
- DEFRA 2005. (Department for Environment Food and Rural Affairs) "Securing the Benefits." Department for Environment Food and Rural Affairs, London.
- Delaney, A.E., R.B. Jakobsen and K. Hendriksen. Final Report: "Greenland Halibut in Upernavik: a preliminary study of the importance of the stock for the fishing populace." A Study Undertaken undertaken under the Greenland Climate Research Centre. IFM Report Series #214. January 2012.
- Delaney, Alyne E. 2007. Report: Profiling of small-scale fishing communities in the Baltic Sea: A Study requested by the European Commission. IFM, 2007.
- DeWalt, Billie. 1994. "Using Indigenous Knowledge to Improve Agriculture and Natural Resource Management." *Human Organization* 53(2):123–131.
- Drakakis-Smith, David. 1991. "Urban Food Distribution in Asia and Africa." The Geographical Journal, 157(1): 51-61.
- Ebeling, M., F. Natale, and H. Doerner. 2012. Scientific, Technical and Economic Committee for Fisheries (STECF) Review of Proposed DCF 2014-2020, Part 1 (STECF-12-07). JRC Report Report EUR 25338 EN.
- EC. 2005. European Commission, 2005. Impact Assessment Guidelines, SEC. Brussels, p. 791. http://ec.europa.eu/governance/impact/index_en.htm
- EC (European Commision), 2006a, 'CFP statistics', http://europa.eu.int/comm/fisheries.
- EC (European Commission), 2006b, 'Implementing sustainability in EU fisheries: Strategies for growth and employment', WSSD Non-Paper from the Commission Services.
- EC 2009. "Ecosystem Goods and Service. Fact Sheet. ec.europa.eu/environment/nature/info/pubs/docs/ecosystem.pdf
- Eythórsson, Einar. 2000. "A Decade of ITQ-management in Icelandic Fisheries: Consolidation Without Consensus." *Marine Policy* 24: 483–492.
- Feeney, Rachel Gallant. 2012. The Collection and Use of Sociocultural Information in New England Fishery Management Processes. Newburyport, MA.
- Feeny, David, Fikret Berkes, Bonnie J. McCay, and James M. Acheson. 1990. "The Tragedy of the Commons: Twenty-Two Years Later." Human Ecology 18(1): 1-16.
- Flyvbjerg, Bent. 2004. "Five misunderstandings about case-study research." Pp. 420-434 in Seale, Clive, Giampietro Gobo, Jaber F. Gubrium, and David Silveman, editors. Qualitative Research Practice. London: Sage.

- Folke, Carl, Steve Carpenter, Brian Walker, Marten Scheffer, Thomas Elmqvist, Lance Gunderson, and C.S. Holling. 2004. "Regime Shifts, Resilience, and Biodiversity in Ecosystem Management." Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution, and Systematics, 35:557-581
- Folke, Carl. 2006. "Resilience: The emergence of a perspective for social–ecological systems analyses." Global Environmental Change, 16(3): 253-267.
- Frangoudes, Katia. 2012. "RAPPORT SUR : L'identification des indicateurs sociaux pour le secteur de la pêche dans l'Union Européenne. Réalisé pour la DG MARE, commitment n° SI2.615631. Juin 2012.
- Freudenburg, William R. 1986. "Social Impact Assessment." Ann Rev. Soci. 12:451-78
- Gallopin, Gilberto. 1994. "Impoverishment and Sustainable Development, a systems approach." A report of the International Institute for Sustainable Development. Accessed on 27th March, 2013 from http://www.iisd.org/pdf/impoverishment_and_sd.pdf
- García-Quijano, Carlos G. 2007. "Fishers' Knowledge of Marine Species Assemblages: Bridging Between Local and Scientific Knowledge in Southeastern Puerto Rico" *American Anthropologist* 109:3, 529-536.
- Gelcich, Stefan, Gareth Edwards-Jones, Michel J. Kaiser, and Elizabeth Watson. 2005. "Using discourses for policy evaluation: the case of marine common property rights in Chile." *Society and Natural Resources* 18: 377-391.
- Gelcich, Stefan, Gareth Edwards-Jones, and Michel Kaiser. 2006. "Co-management policy can reduce resilience in traditionally managed marine ecosystems." *Ecosystems*, 9(6):951-966.
- Gilden, Jennifer. 2005. Social Science in the Pacific Fishery Management Council Process. Portland, OR.
- Ginter, Jay J.C. and R. Bruce Rettig. 1978. "Limited Entry Revisited." Pp. 157-172 in Retttig, R.B. and J. Ginter, editors. Limited Entry: As a Fishery Management Tool. Seattle: Washington Sea Grant (University of Washington Press).
- Gordon, H. Scott. 1954. "The Economic Theory of a Common-property Resource: the Fishery." *Journal of Political Economy* 62(2): 124-142.
- Grumbine, R. Edward. 1994. "What is Ecosystem Management?" Conservation Biology 8(1): 27-38.
- Hadjimichael, Maria. 2006. "Influence of Fisheries Management Policies and Market Changes on nutrition of small-scale fishers in Urban and Rural Central Chile." MSc Thesis, University of Wales, Bangor.
- Hadjimichael, Maria. 2010. "The Human Dimension of the European Fisheries Governance: the north / south divide." PhD Thesis, Bangor University,

Halvorsen, Kathleen E. 2003. "Assessing the Effects of Public Participation," Public

Administration Review 63(5): 535-542.

- Hatchard, JL, van Hoof, L and Holmyard, N, 2006, 'Scoping study of socio-economic impacts of North Sea fisheries and fishing communities', London, DEFRA.
- Hatchard, J, N Holmyard, H Davies, A Delaney, L van Hoof. 2007. UK Ports Study Dataframe Project Report, working draft, June 2007.
- Heip, C., Hummel, H., van Avesaath, P., Appeltans, W., Arvanitidis, C., Aspden, R., Austen, M., Boero, F., Bouma, TJ., Boxshall, G., Buchholz, F., Crowe, T., Delaney, A., Deprez, T., Emblow, C., Feral, JP., Gasol, JM., Gooday, A., Harder, J., Ianora, A., Kraberg, A., Mackenzie, B., Ojaveer, H., Paterson, D., Rumohr, H., Schiedek, D., Sokolowski, A., Somerfield, P., Sousa Pinto, I., Vincx, M., Węsławski, JM., Nash, R. Marine Biodiversity and Ecosystem Functioning. Dublin, Ireland. 91 pp.
- Holling, C. S., 1973. "Resilience and stability of ecological systems." *Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics*, 4(1), 1-23.
- Howitt, Richard. 2011. "Theoretical Foundations." In *New Directions in Social Impact Assessment*, edited by Vanclay, Frank and Ana Maria Esteves, pp. 78-95. Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elgar.
- Ingles, Palma and Jennifer Sepez. 2007. "Anthropology and Fisheries Management in the United States" *NAPA Bulletin* 28 (1): 1-13.
- Jacob, Steve, Frank L. Farmer, Michael Jepson, and Charles Adams. 2001. "Landing a Definition of Fishing Dependent Communities: Potential Social Science Contributions to Meeting National Standard 8." *Fisheries* 26 (10): 16–22.
- Jacob, Steve, Michael Jepson, and Frank L Farmer. 2005. "What You See Is Not Always What You Get: Aspect Dominance as a Confounding Factor in the Determination of Fishing Dependent Communities." *Human Organization* 64 (4): 374–385.
- Jacob, Steve, Priscilla Weeks, Ben Blount, and Michael Jepson. 2013. "Development and Evaluation of Social Indicators of Vulnerability and Resiliency for Fishing Communities in the Gulf of Mexico." *Marine Policy* 37 (May): 86–95. doi:10.1016/j.marpol.2012.04.014. http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0308597X12000759.
- Jacobsen, Rikke and Jesper Raakjær. 2012. "A Case of Greenlandic Fisheries Co-Politics: Power and Participation in Total Allowable Catch Policy-making." Human Ecology 40: 175-184.
- Janssen, Marco A., and Elinor Ostrom. 2006. Chapter 30: "Governing social-ecological systems". In L. Tesfatsion and K.L. Judd (Ed.), Handbook of computational economics (pp. 1465-1509) Elsevier.
- Janussen, J. 2003. "Demokratiets vilkår i Grønland." In Winther, G. (ed.), Demokrati og magt i Grønland. Århus Universitetsforlag, Danish, pp. 133–161.
- Jentoft, Svein. 2000. "The Community: a missing link of Fisheries Management." *Marine Policy*, 24:53-59.

- Jepson and Jacob 2007. "Social Indicators and Measurements of Vulnerability of Gulf Coast Fishing Communities." *NAPA BULLETIN* 28, pp. 57–68.
- Johannes, Robert E. 2001. "The Need for the Study of Indigenous Fishers' Knowledge." SPC Traditional Management and Knowledge Information Bulletin 13:28–29.
- Kellert, Stephen R., Jai N. Mehta, Syma A. Ebbin and Laly L. Lichtenfeld. 2000. Community natural resource management: promise, rhetoric and reality. *Society & Natural Resources: An International Journal*, 13(8)
- Kelty, Ryan, and Ruth Kelty. 2011. "Human Dimensions of a Fishery at a Crossroads: Resource Valuation, Identity, and Way of Life in a Seasonal Fishing Community." Society & Natural Resources 24 (4) (February 18): 334–348. doi:10.1080/08941920903476814. http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/08941920903476814.
- Kitner, Kathi R. 2006. "Beeliners, Pinkies , and Kitties: Mobility and Marginalization in the South Atlantic Snapper Grouper Fishery." *Human Organization* 65 (3): 294–306.
- Lebel, Louis., Anderies, John M., Campbell Bruce., Folke Carl., Hatfield-Dodds, Steve., Hughes, Terry P. and Wilson, James. 2006. "Governance and the Capacity to Manage Resilience in Regional Social-Ecological Systems". *Ecology and Society*,11(1): 19.
- Macinko, Seth. 1997. "The Virtual Fisherman and the Dude: Property Rights and Social Transformations in the Halibut and Sablefish Fisheries Off Alaska." pp. 165-176 in *Social Implications of Quota Systems in Fisheries*, Gísli Pálsson and Gudrun Petursdottir (eds.) Copenhagen: Nordic Council of Ministers.
- Macinko, Seth and Daniel W. Bromley. 2004. "Property and Fisheries for the Twenty-First Century: Searching for Coherence from Legal and Economic Doctrine." *Vermont Law Review* 28(3): 623-661.
- Macinko, Seth. 2007. "Fishing Communities as Special Places: The Promise and Problems of Place in Contemporary Fisheries Management." *Ocean and Coastal Law Journal* 13 (1): 71–94.
- Magnuson-Stevens Fishery Conservation and Management Act, Pub. L. No. 94-265, Pub. L. 109-479, (2006).
- Maiolo, John R. 2007. "Influencing Fisheries Management: Multitasking for Maximum Effectiveness." *NAPA Bulletin* 28: 14-26.
- Marin, Andres., Gelcich, Stefan., Castilla, Juan C. and Berkes, Fikret. 2012. "Exploring social capital in Chile's coastal benthic comanagement system using a network approach." *Ecology and Society* 17(1):13.
- McCay, Bonnie J. 1978. "Systems ecology, people ecology, and the anthropology of fishing communities." *Human Ecology* 6(4): 397-422.
- McCay, Bonnie J. 1995. "Social and Ecological Implications of ITQs: An Overview." Ocean & Coastal Management 28 (1-3): 3–22.

- McCay, Bonnie J. 1999. "'That's Not Right': Resistance to Enclosure in a Newfoundland Crab Fishery." In *Fishing Places, Fishing People: Traditions and Issues in Canadian Small-Scale Fisheries,* edited by Dianne Newell and Rosemary E. Ommer
- McClanahan, Tim., Castilla, Juan C., White, Alan T. and Defeo, Omar. 2009. "Healing smallscale fisheries by facilitating complex socio-ecological systems." *Rev Fish Biol Fisheries* 19:33-47.
- McKenzie, Stephen. 2004: Social sustainability: towards some definitions. Hawke Research Institute working paper series no 27.
- Medlem af Naalakkersuisut for Fiskeri, Fangst og Landbrug. 2011. Vedrørende regulering af det kystnære fiskeri efter hellefisk. 3. September 2011. [Danish]
- Meltzoff, Sarah K., Yair G. Lichtensztajn, and Wolfgang Stotz. 2002. "Competing Visions for Marine Tenure and Co-Management: Genesis of a Marine Management Area System in Chile." *Coastal Management* 30:1
- Millenium Ecosystem Assessment. 2005. Ecosystems and Human Well-being: Synthesis. Island Press, Washington, DC.
- Mishra, S.K. n.d. "Valuation of Environmental Goods and Services: An Institutionalistic Assessment. Michigan State University. https://www.msu.edu/user/schmid/mishra.htm . Accessed 10 april 2013.
- Moller, H., F. Berkes, P. O. Lyver, and M. Kislalioglu. 2004. "Combining science and traditional ecological knowledge: monitoring populations for co-management." *Ecology and Society* 9(3): 2. [online] URL: http://www.ecologyandsociety.org/vol9/iss3/art2
- Nelson, Donald R., Neil W. Adger, and Katrina Brown. 2007. "Adaptation to environmental change: Contributions of a resilience framework." *Annual Review of Environment and Resources* 32(1): 395-419.
- Nuttall, M. 2002. Barriers to the sustainability of Arctic coastal communities. In WWF Arctic Bulletin 2002. 2. Oslo.
- Olson, Julia. 2005. "Re-Placing the Space of Community: A Story of Cultural Politics, Policies, and Fisheries Management." *Anthropological Quarterly* 78 (1): 247–268. doi:10.1353/anq.2005.0014. http://muse.jhu.edu/content/crossref/journals/anthropological_quarterly/v078/78.10ls on.html
- Olson, Julia. 2006. "Changing Property, Spatializing Difference: The Sea Scallop Fishery in New Bedford, Massachusetts." *Human Organization* 65 (3): 307–318.
- Olson, Julia. 2011. "Understanding and Contextualizing Social Impacts from the Privatization of Fisheries: An Overview." Ocean & Coastal Management 54 (5) (May): 353–363. doi:10.1016/j.ocecoaman.2011.02.002.

- Ostrom, Elinor. 2007. "Sustainable Social-Ecological Systems: An Impossibility?". Available at SSRN: http://ssrn.com/abstract=997834 or http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.997834
- Olsvig, O. S., and Hansen, A. M. 2011. "Vi har brug for professionelle beslutningsprocesser–og det haster!" *Sermitsiaq* 10(53): 52–53. Danish.
- Pálsson, Gísli, and Agnar Helgason. 1995. "Figuring Fish and Measuring Men : the Individual Transferable Quota System in the Icelandic Cod Fishery." Ocean & Coastal Management 28 (1-3): 117–146.
- Pálsson, G. and Helgason, A. 2000 Quota systems and ressource management: Icelandic fishing. www.thearctic.is. Available at: http://www.thearctic.is/articles/cases/quotasystems/enska/kafli_0700.htm. Access date: July 6 2012
- Pauly, Daniel, Villy Christensen, Johanne Dalsgaard, Rainer Froese and Francisco Torres Jr. 1998. "Fishing down marine food webs." *Science* 279(5352), 860-863.
- Pauly, Daniel. 2008. Agreeing with Daniel Bromley. MAST 6(2):7-22.
- Pepperdine S. and S. Ewing. 2001. Integrating social sustainability: Considerations into natural Resource Management. In Environment, society and natural resource management. Theoretical perspectives from Australasia and the Americas. G. Lawrence, V Higgins and S. Lockie (eds.) Edward Elgar Publishing, UK.
- Phillipson, Jeremy. 2000. "Delimitating Fisheries Dependent Regions: The Problem of Inadequate Data." In *Fisheries Dependent Regions*, edited by David Symes, 17-28. Oxford: Blackwell Science.
- Pinkerton, E. 2009. "Coastal marine systems: conserving fish and sustaining community livelihoods with co-management." Pages 241-257 In F. S. Chapin, III, G. P. Kofinas, and C. Folke, editors. *Principles of ecosystem stewardship: resilience-based natural resource management in a changing world*. Springer Science+Business Media, New York, New York, USA. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-0-387-73033-2_11
- Pollnac, Richard B. and John J. Poggie. 1988. The structure of job satisfaction among New England fishermen and its application to fisheries management policy. *American Anthropologist* 90 (4): 888-901.
- Pollnac, Richard B. and John J. Poggie. 2006. Job satisfaction in the fishery in two Southeast Alaskan towns. *Human Organization* 65(3).
- Pollnac, Richard B, Susan Abbott-Jamieson, Courtland Smith, Marc L Miller, Patricia M Clay, and Bryan Oles. 2006. "Toward a Model for Fisheries Social Impact Assessment." *Marine Fisheries Review* 68 (1-4): 1–18.
- Pomeroy, Robert S. 1995. "Community-based and co-management institutions for sustainable coastal fisheries management in Southeast Asia." *Ocean and Coastal Management* 27(3):143-162.

- Pomeroy, Robert S. 1998. "A process for community-based fisheries co-management." *Naga, the ICLARM Quarterly* 21(1):71-75.
- Poole, Amanda, and Jennifer Sepez. 2007. "Recent and Historic Population Trends in Bering Sea and Aleutian Island Fishing Communities: Hubs and Spokes, Booms and Busts."
- Poppel, B., J. Kruse, G. Duhaime, L. Abryutina. 2007. Survey of Living Conditions in the Arctic: Results. Available at arcticlivingconsitions.org
- Porter, Theodore M. 1995. *Trust in Numbers: The Pursuit of Objectivity in Science and Public Life.* Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press
- Raakjær Nielsen, Jesper, Thomas Vedsmand, and Peter Friis. 2000. "Fisheries Dependent Communities in Denmark: Three Contrasting Examples. In *Fisheries Dependent Regions*, edited by David Symes, 39-49. Oxford: Blackwell Science.
- Rasmussen, Rasmus O. 1999. Conditions for sustainable development in the Arctic: A general perspective. In H. Petersen and B. Poppel. 1999. *Dependency, autonomy, sustainability in the Arctic.* Ashgate.
- Reedy-Maschner, Katherine. 2008. "Eastern Aleut Society under Three Decades of Limited Entry." In Enclosing the Fisheries: People, Places, and Power, edited by Marie E. Lowe and Courtney Carothers, pp. 13-34, American Fisheries Society, Symposium 68, Bethesda, MD.
- Resilience Alliance. 2010. Assessing resilience in social-ecological systems: Workbook for practitioners. Version 2.0. Online: http://www.resalliance.org/3871.php
- Robards, Martin D., and Joshua A. Greenberg. 2007. "Global constraints on rural fishing communities: Whose resilience is it anyway?" *Fish and Fisheries* 8(1): 14-30.
- Roughley, Alice, and David Salt. 2005. "Introduction of Social Sciences in Australian Natural Resource Management Agencies." *Journal of Research Practice* 1 (2): Article M2.
- Ruddle, Kenneth and Anthony Davis. 2013. "Human rights and neo-liberalism in small-scale fisheries: Conjoined priorities and processes." *Marine Policy* 39:87-93.
- Saraydar, Edward. 1989. "The Conflation of Productivity and Efficiency in Economics and Economic History." *Economics and Philosophy* 5: 55-67.
- Schaefer, Milner B. 1957. "Some Considerations of Population Dynamics and Economics in Relation to the Management of the Commercial Marine Fisheries." J. Fish. Res. Bd. Canada 14(5): 669-681.
- Schumann, Sarah. 2007. "Co-management and 'consciousness': Fishers' assimilation of management principles in Chile." *Marine Policy* 31(2):101-111.
- SEC (2011) 891. 2011. "Commission Staff Working Paper: Impact Assessement: Accompanying Commission proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council on the Common Fisheries Policy [repealing Regulation (EC) N° 2371/2002]." http://ec.europa.eu/fisheries/reform/sec_2011_891_en.pdf

- Sejersen, F. 2003. Grønlands naturforvaltning. Ressourcer og fangstrettigheder. Akademisk forlag A/S. Denmark.
- Sharp, Shayla B., and Denise Lach. 2003. "Integrating Social Values into Fisheries Management." *Fisheries* 28 (4): 10–15.
- Sievanen, Leila, Lisa M. Campbell, and Heather M. Leslie. 2012. "Challenges to Interdisciplinary Research in Ecosystem-Based Management." *Conservation Biology* 26 (2): 315–323.
- Smith, Sarah L., Richard B. Pollnac, Lisa L. Colburn, and Julia Olson. 2010. "Classification of Coastal Communities Reporting Commercial Fish Landings in the U.S. Northeast Region: Developing and Testing a Methodology." *Marine Fisheries Review* 73 (2): 41–61.
- STECF, 2006, 'Commission Staff Working Paper Report Of The Scientific, Technical And Economic Committee For Fisheries Impact Assessment Of Long-Term Management Plans For Sole And Plaice', STECF, Brussels.
- St Martin, Kevin. 2007. "The Difference That Class Makes: Neoliberalization and Non-Capitalism in the Fishing Industry of New England." *Antipode* 39 (3) (June): 527–549. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8330.2007.00538.x.
- SWD(2013)65). 2013. "Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council establishing a framework for maritime spatial planning and integrated coastal management" http://ec.europa.eu/governance/impact/ia_carried_out/docs/ia_2013/swd_2013_0065_en.pdf.
- Symes, David. 2000. "Fisheries Dependent Regions: Scoping the Problem." In *Fisheries Dependent Regions*, edited by David Symes, 3-14. Oxford: Blackwell Science.
- Symes, David and Jeremy Phillipson. 2009. "Whatever became of social objectives in fisheries policy? *Fisheries Research* 95, pp1-5.
- TEP and CEP. 2010. Study on Social Impact Assessment as a tool for mainstreaming social inclusion and social protection concerns in public policy in EU Member States. Submitted to the European Commission, June 2010. ec.europa.eu/social/BlobServlet?docId=6316&langId=en
- USFG n.d. United States Fish and Game, Traditional Ecological Fact Sheet, http://www.fws.gov/nativeamerican/TEK_basic.html
- Wakefield, RC, Agnew DJ and CC Mees 2007. Review of Institutional Arrangements and Evaluation of Factors Associated with Successful Stock Recovery Plans. CEC 6 Framework programme No. 022717 UNCOVER. MRAG Report, March 2007. 58 pps.
- Walker, Brian, C.S. Holling, Stephen R. Carpenter, and Ann Kinzig. 2004. "Resilience, adaptability and transformability in Social-Ecological Systems." *Ecology and Society* 5(2): 5.
- Walker, Brian H., John M. Anderies, Ann P. Kinzig, and Paul Ryan. 2006. "Exploring resilience in Social-Ecological Systems through comparative studies and theory development: Introduction to the special issue." *Ecology and Society* 11(1).

- Wilson, Douglas Clyde, Bonnie J. McCay, Danielle Estler; Marla Perez-Lugo; Johnelle La-Marque; Sheri Seminski; and Agnes Tomczuk. 1998. "A Social and Cultural Impact Assessment of the Highly Migratory Species Fisheries Management Plan and the Amendment to the Atlantic Billfish Fisheries Management Plan." United States Department of Commerce, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Highly Migratory Species Office. New Brunswick NJ: Rutgers University Ecopolicy Center.
- Wilson, Douglas Clyde. 2004. "Review of Integration of Qualitative and Quantitative Knowledge in Decision Support Systems." In Report of the Working Group on Fishery Systems. ICES Resource Management Committee ICES C< 2004/D: 06, Ref. ACFM, ACE
- Wilson, Douglas C., Jesper Raakjaer, and Poul Degnbol. 2006. "Local ecological knowledge and practical fisheries management in the tropics: a policy brief." *Marine Policy* 30:794-801. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.marpol.2006.02.004
- Winther, G. 2003. "Demokrati og magt i Grønland." In Winther, G. (ed.), Demokrati og magt i Grønland. Århus Universitetsforlag, Denmark, pp. 133–161. Danish.